

Between

JOSEPH BRANT MEMU.... 1230 North Shore Biva. Burlington, Ontario

(hereinafter referred ta as "the Hospital")

a n d

ONTARIO NURSES' ASSOCIATION

(hereinafter referred to as "the Association")

Expiry: March 31, 1993

MAR = 3 1932

0584405

그는 그 이렇게 하다니, 사람들은 호텔에 가고싶는데, 이렇다는 아니다.
그 사회문 회원들은 발범한 살림을 시설하다는 것 같아. 그리를 받을다는 모든
그님은 바로 보다 들어 그렇게 되는 것이다. 그리고 그는 것이다.
그래요~!! 가는 회사 이렇게 되는 그 가장이네. 그런 것으로 모르는 그 때문
그 회사에 내가 가득하는 중요한 경험 하는 것이 그리고 하는 것이 하는 것이 되는 것이다.
그 항문 교육 보다를 가는데 된 이 모양을 가는 보는데 되는데 되었다.
그는 계속 일본 돌아왔다. 그 모든 사람이 하는 사람들이 모든 사람들이 되었다.
그 집은 얼룩 보고 있을지 않는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없다.
그 전화 등록 불통했는 사람들이 가장하다고 하는 것 같은 사람이다.
그는 사람은 전 일반에 발표되었다. 요금 하는 하는 하는 하는 하는 것은 모든
그 전기를 불쾌하는 경험하는 사람이 없는 사람이 얼마나 되었다.
그 골목하게 했다면 살아 하면 수십 일반 하는 그는 그는 그는 그를 보고 있다면 하는 것이다.
그 물에 맞을 하늘의 마련 모르게 보고 그리는 한글 때 나는 그는 것이다.
- 명류한 발목하다 중에 경험을 모르지 않는 것이 되었다. 그 나는 그는 그
그 병호(현존) 최고 취회 내용 일이 말리 된 그리고 하다고 말는 것 같다.
그 국장 선생님께 살살하고 있다면 한 사람이 되는 것이라면 생각하고 있다.
그렇게 하다면 하는 종사를 하고 있다. 그 하나는 그 없는 것 같아 하다.
그는 회장 활성화를 다른 경찰 이번 경찰 시간 경찰 시간
그 함께 함께 살아보고 않는 그리는 그는 그는 그 사람이 있는 그 그 그
- [[[[[[[[[[[[[[[[[[[
그 말통 몰래 방리를 하고 말이다. 그 그는 그
그는 맛있었는 얼마 주어가 하면 하는데 하는데 그는 그들이 모르는데 그 때문에
- 사용하는 사용성 중요한 경기 환경한 시험에 보다 보다. - 사용성 관심 관심 사용 전 기업을 받는다고 있다면 보다 보다 보다 보다 보다 보다 되었다.
도 보고 있는 사람들이 되었다. 그런 회사에 되었다. - 사람들은 사람들은 결혼 사람들은 사람들은 사람들이 가장 보고 있는 것이 되었다. 그 사람들은 사람들은 사람들이 되었다.
그들은 사람들은 아이들은 말을 하지 않는데 모든데 모든데 모든데 모든데 되었다.
그 하는 말로 함께 함께 가장하는 것이 하고 있는데 그 그 그 없는데 하는데 그 그 그 것이다.
그 일은 이 의 경기를 받는데 아니는 이 얼마나 나를 가는다.
그 눈이들 맛있었다. 하는 날아 문화를 하는 이 모든 말이 하는 것이다. 그 모든 그
그 이번 생활을 하셨다. 그는 맛을 살아가 있다는 것이 되는 것이 없는 것이 없다.
그 양물호텔 하고만 첫불환경화 선생님이 있는 살에게 하는데 없는
그 시설 그릇 그렇게 이렇는 목사하다면 얼마를 보시고 아버지를 하고 있다.
그 사람들의 얼룩 불어가는 하는 것은 사람들이 가는 사람이 되었다.
는 사람들은 사람들은 물리를 받는 것을 하면 되었다. 사람들은 사람들은 사람들은 사람들은 사람들은 사람들은 사람들은 사람들은

ONA FULL-TIME AGREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE		SUB-ARTICLE	PAGE
1	PURPOSE		1
2	DEFINITIONS AND GRADUATE NURSI	ES	1
3	RELATIONSHIP		2
4	NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT		2
5	ASSOCIATION SECURITY		2
6	REPRESENTATION AND COMMITTEES Nurse Representatives and Grievance Committee Hospital-Association Committee Negotiating Committee Central Negotiating Team Accident Prevention . Health and Safety Committee		(a)
7	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE		7
8	PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY Professional Responsibility Clause Orientation and In-Service Program Responsibility for Students Technological Change.	8.01 8.02 8.08	10
9	ACCESS TO FILES		12
10	SENIORITY. Probationary Period Seniority List	10.01 10.02 10.03 10.04 10.05 10.06 10.07 10.09	13

ARTICLE

17	HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS OHIP 17.01(a) Semi-PrivateCoverage 17.01(b) Extended Health Care 17.01(c) Life Insurance 17.01(d)(e) Dental Plan 17.01(f) Continuation of Benefits 17.05 Quebec Residents 17.06 Unemployment Insurance Rebate 17.08	. 35
18	MISCELLANEOUS	37
19	COMPENSATION Salary Rates	38
20	JOB SHARING	.42
21	SUPERIOR CONDITIONS	42
22	DURATION	(42)
23	LIST OF APPENDICES 1 – O.N.A. Grievance Form 2 – List of Professional Responsibility Assessment Committee-Chairpe 3 – Salary Schedule 4 Superior Conditions – If Any 5 – Appendix of Local Provisions	43 rsons
24	LAYOFF DISPUTE	43

ARTICLE 1 -PURPOSE

- 1.01 The general purpose of this Agreement is to establish and maintain collective bargaining relations between the Hospital and the nurses covered by this Agreement: to provide for on-going means of communication between the Association and the Hospital and the prompt disposition of grievances and the final settlement of disputesand to establish and maintain mutually satisfactory salaries, hours of work and other conditions of employment in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 1.02 It is recognized that nurses wish to work together with the Hospital to secure the best possible nursing care and health protection for patients. Appropriate committees have been created under this Agreement to work towards this objective.

ARTICLE 2 - DEFINITIONS AND GRADUATE NURSES

- 2.01 A registered nurse is a nurse who holds certification with the College of Nurses of Ontario in accordance with the Health Disciplines Act.
- 2.02 A graduate nurse is defined as a nurse with certification incomplete who is a graduate of a program acceptable to the College of Nurses and is either in the process of being certified by the College of Nurses of Ontario or is completing certification requirements. This certification shall be completed within twenty-four (24) months following date of hire. Where a nurse fails to complete such certification requirements, she will be terminated from the employ of the Hospital. Such termination shall not be subject matter of grievance or arbitration procedure. The foregoing does not apply to nurses employed prior to October 23, 1981, except those currently in the process of completing certification requirements who shall berequired to complete such certification in accordance with the provisions of the existing collective agreement.
- 2.03 A full-time nurse is a nurse who is regularly scheduled to work the normal full-time hours referred to in Article 13.
- 2.04 A regular part-time nurse is a nurse who regularly works less than the normal full-time hours referred to in Article 13 and who offers to make a commitment to be available for work on a regular predetermined basis. All other part-time nurses shall be considered casual nurses. The predetermined basis upon which the commitment to be available is made shall be determined in local negotiations.

The definitions shall not have the effect of changing the composition of any existing bargaining units. The Hospital shall not refuse to accept an offer from a nurse to make a **commitment** to be available for work on a regular predetermined basis solely for the purpose of utilizing casual nurses so as to restrict the number of regular part-time nurses.

ARTICLE 3 - RELATIONSHIP

- 3.01 The Hospital and the Association agree that there will be no discrimination, interference, intimidation, restriction or coercion exercised or practiced by any of their representatives with respect to any nurse because of her membership or non-membership in the Association or activity or lack of activity on behalf of the Association or by reason of exercising her rights under the Collective Agreement.
- 3.02 The Association agrees there will be no Association activity, solicitation for membership, or collection of Association dues on Hospital premises or during working hours except with the written permission of the Hospital or as specifically provided for in this Agreement.
- 3.03 It is agreed that there will be no discrimination by either party or by any of the nurses covered by this Agreement on the basis of race, creed, colour, national origin, sex sexual orientation, marital status, age, religious affiliation or any other factor which is not pertinent to the employment relationship.

ARTICLE 4 - NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT

4.01 The Association agrees there shall be no strikes and the Hospital agrees there shall be no lockouts so long as this Agreement continues to operate. The terms "strike" and "lockout" shall bear the meaning given them in the Ontario Labour Relations Act.

ARTICLE 5 - ASSOCIATION SECURITY

- 5.01 The Hospital will deduct from each nurse covered by this Agreement an amount equal to the regular monthly Association dues designated by the Association.
- 5.02 Such dues shall be deducted monthly and in the case of newly employed nurses, such deductions shall commence in the month following their date of hire.
- 5.03 The amount of the regular monthly dues shall be those authorized by the Association and the Provincial Secretary-Treasurer of the Association shall notify the Hospital of any change!; therein and such notification shall be the Hospital's conclusive authority to make the deduction specified.
- 5.04 In consideration of the deducting and forwarding of Association dues by the Hospital, the Association agrees to indemnify and save harmless the Hospital against any claims or liabilities arising or resulting from the operation of this Article.
- 5.05 The amounts so deducted shall be remitted monthly to the Provincial Secretary-Treasurer of the Association, no later than the end of the month following the month in which the dues were deducted. In remitting such dues, the Hospital

shall provide a list of nurses from whom deductions were made, including deletions (indicating terminations) and additions from the preceding month and their social insurance numbers. A copy of this list will be sent to the local Association.

5.06 The Hospital agrees that an officer of the Association or nurse representative shall be allowed a reasonable period during regular working hours to interview newly hired nurses during their probationary period. During such interview, membership forms may be provided to the nurse. These interviews shall be scheduled in advance as determined by local negotiation and may be arranged collectively or individually by the Hospital.

NOTE: The list provided for in Article 5.05 shall include any other information that is currently provided to ONA. Additionally, the Hospital will provide each nurse with a T-4 Supplementary Slip showingthe dues deducted in the previous year for income tax purposes where such information is or becomes readily available through the Hospital's payroll system.

ARTICLE 6 - REPRESENTATION AND COMMITTEES

- 6.01 NURSE REPRESENTATIVES AND GRIEVANCE COMMITTEE
 - (a) The Hospital agrees to recognize nurse representatives to be elected or appointed fromamongst nurses in the bargaining unitfor the purpose of dealing with Association business as provided in this Collective Agreement. The number of representatives and the areas which they represent are set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions.
 - (b) The Hospital will recognize a Grievance Committee, one of whom shall be chairperson. This committee shall operate and conduct itself in accordance with the provisions of the Collective Agreement and the number of nurses on the Grievance Committee is set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions.
 - (c) It is agreed that nurse representatives and members of the Grievance Committee have their regular duties and responsibilities to perform for the hospital and shall not leave their regular duties without first obtaining permission from their immediate supervisor. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld. If, in the performance of their duties, a nurse representative or member of the Grievance Committee is required to enter a nursing unit within the hospital in which she is not ordinarily employed she shall, immediately upon entering such nursing unit, report her presence to the supervisor or nurse in charge, as the case may be. When resuming their regular duties and responsibilities, such representatives shall again report to their immediate supervisor. The Hospital agrees to pay for all time spent during their regular hours by such representatives hereunder.

- (a) There shall be a Hospital-Association Committee comprised of representatives of the Hospital, one of whom shall be the Director of Nursing or her designate and of the Association, one of whom shall be the Local President or her designate. The number of representatives is set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions and the membership or the Committee may be expanded by mutual agreement.
- (b) The Committee shall meet every two (2) months unless otherwise agreed and as required under Article 8.01 (a) (i). The duties of chairperson and secretary shall alternate between the parties. Where possible, agenda items will be exchanged in writing at least five (5) calendar days prior to the meeting A record shall be maintained of matters referred to the Committee and the recommended disposition, if any, unless agreed to the contrary. Copies of the record shall be provided to Committee members.
- (c) The purpose of the Committee includes:
 - promoting and providing effective and meaningful communication of information and ideas; making joint recommendations on matters of concern including the quality and quantity of nursing care.
 - ii) dealing with complaints referred to it in accordance with the provisions of Article 8, Professional Responsibility;
 - discussing and reviewing matters relating to orientation and inservice programs;
- (d) The Hospital agrees to pay for time spent during regular working hours for representatives of the Association attending at such meetings.

6.03 (a) NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE

The Hospital agrees to recognize a Negotiating Committee comprised of representatives of the Association for the purpose of negotiating a renewal agreement. The number of nurses on the Negotiating Committee is set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions. The Hospital agrees to pay members of the Negotiating Committee for time spent during regular working hours in negotiations with the Hospital for a renewal agreement up to, but not including, arbitration.

(b) CENTRAL NEGOTIATING TEAM

In central bargaining between the Ontario Nurses'Association and the Participating Hospitals, a nurse serving on the Association's Central Negotiating Team shall be paid for time lost from her regularly scheduled straight time working hours at her regular rate of pay, and wilhout loss of leave credits, for attending central negotiating meetings with the

Hospitals' Central Negotiating Committee up to, but not including, arbitration.

Central Negotiating Team members shall receive unpaid time off for the purpose of preparation for negotiations. The Association will advise the Hospitals concerned, as far in advance as possible, of the dates for which leave is being requested.

Upon reference to arbitration, the Central Negotiating Team members shall receive unpaid time of for the purpose of attending arbitration hearings.

Time spent on such meetings will not be considered leave under Article 11.02. Leave for Association Business.

The maximum number of Central Negotiating Team members entitled to payment under this provisionshall be eight(8), and inno case will more than one (1) nurse from a hospital be entitled to such payment.

The Association shall advise the Hospitals' Central Negotiating Committee of those nurses to be paid under this provision. The Hospitals' Central Negotiating Committee will make such request known to the affected hospitals.

For any unpaid leave of absence under this provision, the nurse's salary and applicable full-time benefitsshall be maintained by the Hospital, and the Association agrees to reimburse the Hospital in the amount of the full cost of such salary.

6.04 ACCIDENT PREVENTION - HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE

- (a) The Hospital and the Association agree that they mutually desire to maintain standards of safety and health in the hospital in order to prevent accidents, injury and illness.
- (b) Recognizing its responsibilities under the applicable legislation, the Hospital agrees to accept as a member of its Accident Prevention - Health and Safety Committee, at least one (1) representative selected or appointed by the Association from amongst bargaining unit employees.
- (c) Such Committee shall identify potential dangers and hazards, institute means of improving health and safety programs and recommend actions to be taken to improve conditions related to safety and health.
- (d) The Hospital agrees to cooperate reasonably in providing necessary information to enable the Committee to fulfill its functions. In addition, the Hospital will provide the Committee with reasonable access to all accident reports, health and safety records and any other pertinent information in its possession.
- (e) Meetingsshall be held every second month or more frequently at the call of the Chair, if required. The Committee shall maintain minutes of all meetings and make the same available for review.

- (f) Any representative appointed or selected in accordance with (b) hereof, shall serve for a term of at least one (1) calendar year from the date of appointment. Time off for such representative(s) to attend meetings of the Accident Prevention Health and Safety Committee in accordance with the foregoing, shall be granted and any representative(s) attend such meetings during their regularly scheduled hours of work, shall not lose regular earnings as a result of such attendance.
- (g) The Association agrees to endeavour to obtain the full cooperation of its membership in the observation of all safety rules and practices.
- (h) Alltime spentby a member of the Accident Prevention Health and Safety Committee attending meetings of the Committee and carrying out her duties, shall be deemed to be work time for which she shall be paid by the Hospital at her regular rate and she shall be entitled to such time from work as is necessary to attend scheduled meetings.
- (i) Pregnant employees may request to be transferred from their current duties if, in the professional opinion of the employee's physician, the pregnancy may be at risk. If such a transfer is not feasible, the pregnant employee, if she so requests, will be grantedan unpaid leave of absence before commencement of the current contractual maternity leave.
- (j) Where the Hospital identifies high risk areas where nurses are exposed to infectious or communicable diseases for which there are available protective medications, such medications shall be provided at no cost to the nurses.
- NOTE: Issues relating to chairing of meetings and responsibility for the taking of minutes should be discussed locally with the Hospital and the other Unions representing employees of the Hospital.
- 6.05 The Association may hold meetings on Hospital premises providing permission has been first obtained from the Hospital.
- 6.06 The Association shall keep the Hospital notified in writing of the names of the nurse representatives and/or Committee members and Officers of the Local Association appointed or selected under this Article as well as the effective date of their respective appointments.
- 6.07 All reference to nurse representatives, committee membersand officers in this Agreementshallbe deemed to mean nurse representatives, committeemembers or officers of the Local Association.
- 6.08 The Hospital agrees to give representatives of the Ontario Nurses'Association access to the premises of the Hospital for the purpose of attending grievance meetings or otherwise assisting in the administration of this Agreement,

- provided prior arrangements are made with the Administrator. Such representatives shall have access to the premises only with the approval of the Administrator which will not be unreasonably withheld.
- 6.09 Where a nurse makes prior arrangements for time off from a tour of duty, the nurse shall not be scheduled to work another tour that day.
- 6.10 Nurses who are members of committees pursuant to Regulation 518 of the Public Hospitals Act will suffer no loss of earnings for time spent during regular working hours for attending committee meetings.

Where a nurse attends a committee meeting outside of regularly scheduled hours, she will be paid for all hours spent in attendance at meetings at her regular straight time hourly rate.

ARTICLE 7 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 7.01 For purposes of this Agreement, a grievance is defined as a difference arising between the parties relating to the interpretation, application, administration or alleged violation of the Agreement including any question as to whether a matter is arbitrable.
- 7.02 At the time formal discipline is imposed or at any stage of the grievance procedure, including the complaint stage, a nurse is entitled to be represented by her nurse representative. In the case of suspension or discharge, the Hospital shall notify the nurse of this right in advance.
- 7.03 It is the mutual desire of the parties hereto that complaints of nurses shall be adjusted as quickly as possible, and it is understood that a nurse has no grievance until she has first given her immediate supervisor the opportunity of adjusting her complaint. Such complaint shall be discussed with herimmediate supervisor within nine (9) calendar days after the circumstances giving rise to it have occurred or ought reasonably to have come to the attention of the nurse and failing settlement within nine (9) calendar days, it shall then be taken up as a grievance within nine (9) calendar days following advice of her immediate supervisor's decision in the following manner and sequence:

STEP NO. 1

The nurse may submit a written grievance, signed by the nurse, to her immediate supervisor. The grievance shall be on a form referred to in Article 7.09 and shall identify the nature of the grievance and the remedy sought and should identify the provisions of the Agreement which are alleged to be violated. The immediate supervisor will deliver her decision in writing within nine (9) calendar days following the day on which the grievance was presented to her. Failing settlement, then:

Within nine (9) calendar days following the decision under Step No.1, the nurse may submit the written grievance to the Director of Nursing or her designate who will deliver her decision in writing within nine (9) calendar days from the date on which the written grievance was presented to her. The parties may, if they so desire, meet to discuss the grievance at a time and place suitable to both parties. Failing settlement, then

STEP NO. 3

Within nine (9) calendar days following the decision in Slep No. 2, the grievance may be submitted in writing to the Hospital Administrator or her designate. A meeting will then be held between the Hospital Administrator or her designateand the Grievance Committee within nine (9) calendar days of the submission of the grievance at Step No. 3 unless extended by agreement of the parties. It is understood and agreed that a representative of the OntarioNurses'Association and thegrievor may be present at the meeting. It is further understood that the Hospital Administrator or her designate may have such counsel and assistance as she may desire at such meeting. The decision of the Hospital shall be delivered in writing within nine (9) calendar days following the date of such meeting. A copy of the third step grievance reply will be provided to the Employment Relations Officer.

- 7.04 A complaint or grievance arising directly between the Hospital and the Association concerning the interpretation, application or alleged violation of the Agreement shall be originated at Step No. 3 wilhin fourteen (14) calendar days following the circumstances giving rise to the complaint or grievance. A grievance by the Hospital shall be filed with the Local President or her designate.
- 7.05 Where a number of nurses have identical grievances and each nurse would be entitled to grieve separately they may present a group grievance in writing signed by each nurse who is grieving to the Director of Nursing or her designate within fourteen (14) calendar days after the circumstances giving rise to the grievance have occurred or ought reasonably to have come to the attention of the nurse(s). The grievance shall then be treated as being initiated at Step No. 2 and the applicable provisions of this Article shall then apply with respect to the processing of such grievance.
- 7.06 The release of a probationary nurse shall not be subject to the grievance procedure unless the probationary nurse is released for exercising a right under this Agreement. A claim by a nurse who has completed her probationary period that she has been unjustly discharged or suspended shall be treated as a grievance if a written statement of such grievance is lodged by the nurse with the Hospital at Step No. 3 within seven (7) calendar days after the date the

discharge or suspension is effected. Such special grievance may be settled under the Grievance or Arbitration Procedure by:

- (a) confirming the Hospital's action in dismissing the nurse: or
- (b) reinstating the nursewith or without loss of seniority and with or without full compensation for the time lost; or
- (c) by any other arrangement which may be deemed just and equitable. The Hospital agrees to provide written reasons within seven (7) calendar days to the affected nurse in the case of discharge or suspension and further agrees that it will not suspend, discharge or otherwise discipline a nurse who has completed her probationary period, without just cause.
- 7.07 Failing settlement under the foregoing procedure of any grievance between the parties arising from the interpretation, application, administration or alleged violation of this Agreement, including any question as to whether a matter is arbitrable, such grievance may be submitted to arbitration as hereinafter provided. Il no written request for arbitration is received within eighteen (18) calendar days after the decision under Step No. 3 is given, the grievance shall be deemed to have been abandoned. Where such a written request is postmarked within sixteen (16) calendar daysafter the decision under Step No. 3, it will be deemed to have been received within the time limits.
- 7.08 All agreements reached under the grievance procedure between the representatives of the Hospital and the representatives of the Association will be final and binding upon the Hospital and the Association and the nurses.
- 7.09 Association grievances shall be on the form set out in Appendix 1.
- 7.10 When either party requests that any matter be submitted to arbitration as provided in the foregoing Article, it shall make such request in writing addressed to the other party to this Agreement, and at the same time name a nominee. Within seven (7) calendar days thereafter the other party shall name a nominee, provided, however, that if such party fails to name a nominee as herein required, the Minister of Labour for the Province of Ontario shall have power to effect such appointment upon application theretoby the party invoking the arbitration procedure. The two nominees shall attempt to select by agreement a chairman of the Arbitration Board. If they are unable to agree upon such a chairman within a periodof fourteen (14) calendar days, they shall then request the Minister of Labour for the Province of Ontario to appoint a chairman.
- 7.11 No person may be appointed as an arbitrator who has been involved in an attempt to negotiate or settle the grievance.
- 7.12 No matter may be submitted to arbitration which has not been properly carried through all requisite steps of the Grievance Procedure.
- 7.13 The Arbitration Board shall notbe authorized tomake any decision inconsistent with the provisionsof this Agreement, nor to alter, modify, add to or amend any part of this Agreement.

- 7.14 The proceedings of the Arbitration Board will be expedited by the parties hereto and the decision of the majority and where there is no majority the decision of the chairman will be final and binding upon the parties hereto and the nurse or nurses concerned.
- 7.15 Each of the parties hereto will bear the expense of the nominee appointed by it and the parties will share equally the fees and expenses, if any, of the chairman of the Arbitration Board.
- 7.16 The time limits set out in the Grievance and Arbitration Procedures herein are mandatory and failure to comply strictly with such lime limits except by the written agreement of the parties, shall result in the grievance being deemed to have been abandoned subject only to the provisions of Section 44(6) of The Labour Relations Act.
- 7.17 Wherever Arbitration Board is referred to in the Agreement, the parties may mutually agree in writing to substitute a single Arbitrator for the Arbitration Board at the time of reference to arbitration and the other provisions referring to the Arbitration Board shall appropriately apply.

ARTICLE 8 - PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY

- 8.01 In the event that the Hospital assigns a number of patients or a workload to an individual nurse or group of nurses such that she or they havecause to believe that she or they are being asked to perform more work than is consistent with proper patient care, she or they shall:
 - (a) i) Complain in writing to the Association-Hospital Committee within fifteen (15) calendar days of the alleged improper assignment. The Chairman of the Association-Hospital Committee shall convene a meeting of the Association-Hospital Committee within ten (10) calendar days of the filing of the complaint. The Committee shall hear and attempt to resolve the complaint to the satisfaction of both parties.
 - ii) Failing resolution of the complaint within fifteen (15) calendar days of the meeting of the Association-Hospital Committee the complaint shall be forwarded to an independent Assessment Committee composed of three (3) registered nurses; one chosen by the Ontario Nurses'Association, one chosen by the Hospital and one chosen from a panel of independent registered nurses who are well respected within the profession. The member of the Committee chosen from the panel of independent registered nurses shall act as Chairperson.
 - iii) The Assessment Committee shall set a date to conduct a hearing into the complaint within fourteen (14) calendar days of its appointment and shall beempowered to investigate is necessary and make what findings as are appropriate in the circumstances. The Assessment Committee shall report its findings, in writing, to the parties within

thirty (30) calendar days following completion of its hearing

(b) i) The list of Assessment Committee Chairpersons is attached as Appendix 2. During the term of this Agreement, the Central Negotiating Teams shall meet as necessary to review and amend by agreement the list of chairpersons of Professional Responsibility Assessment Committees.

The parties agree that should a Chairperson be required, the Ontario Hospital Association and the Ontario Nurses'Association will be contacted. They will provide the name of the person to be utilized on thealphabeticallisting of Chairpersons. The name to be provided will be the top name on the list of Chairpersons who has not been previously assigned.

Should the Chairperson who is scheduled to serve decline when requested, or it becomes obvious that she would not be suitable due to connections with the Hospital or community, the next person on the list will be approached to act as Chairperson.

ii) Each party will bear the cost of its own nominee and will share equally the fee of the Chairperson and whatever other expenses are incurred by the Assessment Committee in the performance of its responsibilities as set out herein.

8.02 ORIENTATION AND IN-SERVICE PROGRAM

The Hospital recognizes the need for a Hospital Orientation Program of such duration as it may deem appropriate taking into consideration the needs of the Hospital and the nurses involved.

- 8.03 Before assigning a newly hired nurse in charge of a nursing unit, the Hospital will first provide orientation both to the Hospital and to such nursing unit. It is understood that such nurse may be assigned to any tour as part of her orientation program, providing such assignment is in accordance with any scheduling regulations or objectives contained in the Appendix of Local Provisions which forms part of this Collective Agreement.
- 8.04 Nurses recalled from layoff under Article 10.07 (a), nurses whose probationary period has been extended under Article 10.01, and nurses who are transferred on a permanent basis may be provided any orientation determined necessary by the Hospital. A request by such a nurse for orientation shall not be unreasonably denied.
- 8.05 Both the Hospital and the Association recognize their joint responsibility and commitment to provide, and to participate in, in-service education. The Association supports the principle of its members'responsibility for their own professional development and the Hospital will endeavour to provide programs related to the requirements of the Hospital. Available programs will be publicized and the Hospital will endeavour to provide nurses with opportunities to attend such programs during their regularly scheduled working hours.

- 8.06 The delegation of Added Nursing Skills and Sanctioned Medical Acts (Special Procedures) to nursesshall be in accordancewith guidelinesestablished by the College of Nurses from lime to time and any approved Hospital policy related thereto
- 8.07 When a nurse is on duty and authorized to attend any in-service program within the hospital and during her regularly scheduled working hours, she shall suffer no loss of regular pay. When a nurse is required by the Hospital to attend courses outside of her regularly scheduled working hours she shall be paid for all timespent in attendance on such courses at her regular straight time hourly rate of pay.
- 8.08 Nurses may be required, as part of their regular duties, to supervise the activities of students and will be informed in writing of their responsibilities in relation to these students.
 - Any information that is provided to the Hospital by the educational institution with respect to the skill level of thestudents will be madeavailable to the nurses recruited to supervise the students.
- 8.09 The Hospital undertakes to notify the Association in acvance, so far as practicable, of any technological changes which the Hospital has decided to introduce which will significantly change the status of the nurse within the bargaining unit.

The Hospital agrees to discuss with the Association the effect of such technological changes on the employment status of the nursesand to consider practical ways and means of minimizing the adverse effect, if any, on the nurses concerned.

Nurses, who are subject to layoff due to technological change will be given notice of such layoff at the earliest reasonable time and in keeping with the requirements of the applicable legislation and the provisions of Article 10.07 will apply.

8.10 Where computers are introduced into the workplace and nurses are required to utilize those computers in the course of their duties, the Hospital agrees that necessary computer training will be provided at no cost to the nurses involved.

ARTICLE 9 - ACCESS TO FILES

9.01 A copy of any completed evaluation which is to be placed in a nurse's file shall be first reviewed with the nurse. The nurse shall initial such evaluation as having been read and shall have the opportunity to add her views to such evaluation prior to it being placed in her file. It is understood that such evaluations do not constitute disciplinary action by the Hospital against the nurse.

Each nurse shall have reasonable access to all her files for the purpose of

reviewing their contents in the presence of her supervisor. A copy of the evaluation will be provided to the nurse at her request.

No document shall be used against a nurse where it has not been brought to her attention in a timely manner.

9.02 Any letter of reprimand, suspension or other sanction will be removed from the record of a nurse eighteen (18) months following the receipt of such letter, suspension or other sanction provided that the nurse's record has been discipline free for one year.

ARTICLE 10 - SENIORITY (Subject to Pending Interest Arbitration)

- 10.01 (a) Newly hired nurses shall be considered to be on probation for a period of sixty (60) tours worked from date of last hire (450 hours of work for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day). Ifretained after the probationary period, the nurseshall becredited with seniority from date of last hire. With the written consent of the Hospital, the probationary nurse and the President of the Local Association or her designate, such probationary period may be extended. Where the Hospital requestsan extension of the probationary period, it will provide notice to the Association at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the expected date of expiration of the initial probationary period. It is understood and agreed that any extension to the probationary period will not exceed an additional sixty (60) tours (450 hours) worked and, where requested, the Hospital will advise the nurse and the Association of the basis of such extension.
 - (b) A nurse who transfers from casual or regular part-time to full-time status shall not be required to serve a probationary period where she has previously completed one since her date of last hire. Where no such probationary period has been served, the number of tours worked (hours worked for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day) during the nine months immediately preceding the transfer shall be credited towards the probationary period.
- 10.02 A seniority list shall be established for all full-time nurses covered by this Agreement who have completed their probationary period. For information purposesonly, the names of all full-time probationary nurses shall be included in the seniority list. A copy of the current seniority list will be filed with the President of the Local Association or her designate on request but not more frequently than once every six (6) months at a time to be determined locally. A copy of the seniority list shall also be posted at the same time.
- 10.03 A nurse's full seniority and service shall be retained by the nurse in the event that she is transferred from full-time to part-time or in the event she is

transferred from casual to regular part-time or vice versa. A nurse whose status is changed from full-time to part-time shall receive credit for her full seniority and service on the basis of 1500 hours worked for each year of full-time seniority or service. A nurse whose status is changed from part-time to full-time shall receive credit for her full seniority and service on the basis of one (1) year of seniority for each 1500 hours worked. Any time worked in excess of an equivalent shall be pro-rated at the time of transfer.

10.04 If a nurse's absence without pay from the Hospital including absences under Article 11, Leaves of Absence, exceeds thirty (30) continuous calendar days she will not accumulate seniority or service for any purposes under the Collective Agreement for the period of the absence in excess of thirty (30) continuous calendar days unless otherwise provided and the nurse will become responsible for full payment of any subsidized employee benefits in which she is entitled to participate during the period of absence. In the case of unpaid approved leaves of absence in excess of thirty (30) continuous calendar days a nurse may arrange with the Hospital to prepay the full premium of any applicable subsidized benefitsduring the period of leave in excess of thirty (30) continuous calendar days to ensure her continuing coverage.

Notwithstanding this provision, seniority shall accrue for a period of one year if a nurse's absence is due to disability resulting in W.C.B. benefits or L.T.D. benefits including the period of the disability program covered by Unemployment Insurance.

Notwithstanding this provision, seniority and service will accrue and the Hospital will continue to pay the premiums for benefit plans for nurses for a period of up to seventeen (17) weeks while a nurse in on pregnancy leave under At ticle 11.07 and for a period of up to eighteen (18) weeks while a nurse is on parental leave under Article 11.08.

- NOTE: Nurses presently enjoying the accumulation of seniority for greater periods shall continue to receive such seniority benefits while employed by the Hospital.
- 10.05 A nurse shall lose all service and seniority and shall be deemed to have terminated if she:
 - (a) leaves of her own accord;
 - (b) is dischargedand the discharge is not reversed through the grievance or arbitrationprocedure;
 - (c) has been laid off for twenty-four (24) calendar months;
 - (d) refuses to continue to work or return to work during an emergency which

- seriously **affects** the Hospital's ability to provide adequate patient care, unless a satisfactory reason is given to the Hospital;
- (e) is absent from scheduled work for a period of three (3) or more consecutive working days without notifying the Hospital of such absence and providing a satisfactory reason to the Hospital;
- (I) fails to return to work (subject to the provisions of 10.05(e)) upon termination of an authorized leave of absence without satisfactory reason or utilizes a leave of absence for purposes other than that for which the leave was granted;
- (0) fails upon being notified of a recall to signify her intention to return within five (5) calendar daysafter she has received the notice of recall mailed by registered mail to the last known address according to the records of the Hospital and fails to report to work within seven (7) calendar days after she has received the notice of recallor such further period of time as may be agreed upon by the parties.
- (h) is absent from work due to illness or disability for a period of thirty (30) months from the time such absence commenced.
- 10.06 (a) Where a permanent vacancy occurs in a classification within the bargaining unit or a new position within the bargaining unit is established by the Hospital, such vacancy shall be posted for a period of seven (7) consecutive calendar days. Nurses in this bargaining unit and nurses in another ONA bargaining unit at the Hospital, if any, may make written application for such vacancy within the seven (7) day period referred to herein. Subsequent vacancies created by the fitting of a posted vacancy are to be posted for three (3) consecutive calendar days.
 - (b) A nurse may make a written request for transfer by advising the Hospital and filing a Request for Transfer form indicatingher name, qualifications, experience, present area of assignment, seniority and requested area of assignment. A Request for Transfer shall become active as of the date it is received by the Hospital and shall remain so until December 31 following. Such requests will be considered as applications for posted vacancies and subsequent vacancies created by the filling of a posted vacancy.

A list of vacancies filled in the preceding month under Articles 10.06 (a) and(b), and the names of the successful applicants, will be posted, with a copy provided to the Association. Unsuccessful applicants will be notified.

At the request of the nurse, the Hospital will discuss with unsuccessful applicants ways in which they can improve their qualifications for future postings.

- (c) Nurses shall be selected for positions under either 10.06 (a) or(b) on the basis of their skill, ability, experience and qualifications. Where these factors are relatively equal amongst the nurses considered, seniority shall govern providing the successful applicant, if any, is qualified to perform the available work within an appropriatefamiliarization period. Where seniority governs, the most senior applicant, regardless of her QNA bargaining unit, will be selected. Where the applicant has been selected in accordance withthis Article and it is subsequently determined that she cannot satisfactorily perform the jobto which she was promoted, the Hospital will attempt, during the first thirty (30) tours (225 hours for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day) worked from the date on which the nurse was first assigned to the vacancy, to return her to her former job, and the filling of the subsequent vacancies will likewise be reversed.
- (d) Vacancies whichare not expected to exceed sixty (60) calendardays and vacancies caused due to illness, accident, leaves of absence (including maternity) may be filled at the discretion of the Hospital. In filling such vacancies consideration shall be given to regular part-time nurses in the bargaining unit on the basis of seniority who are qualified to perform the work in question prior to utilizing non-bargaining unit nurses supplied by an agency or registry. It is understood, however, that where such vacancies occur on short notice, failure to offer part-time nurses such workshall not result in any claim for pay for time not worked while proper arrangements are made to fill the vacancy. Where part-time nurses fill temporary full-time vacancies, such nurses shall be considered regular part-time and shall be covered by the lerms of the part-time Collective Agreement. Upon completion of the temporary vacancy, such nurse shall he reinstated to her former position unless the position has been discontinued, in which case she shall be given a comparable job.
- (e) The Hospital shall have the right to fill any permanent vacancy on a temporary basis until the posting procedure or the Request for Transfer procedure provided herein has been complied with and arrangements have been made to permit the nurse selected to fill the vacancy to be assigned to the job.
- (f) A nurse selected as a result of a posted vacancy or a Request for Transfer need not be considered for a further permanent vacancy for a period of up to six (6) months from the date of her selection.
- 10.07 (a) A layoff of nurses shall be made on the basis of seniority provided that the nurses who are entitled to remain on the basis of seniority are qualified to perform the available work. Subject to the foregoing, probationary nurses shall be first laid off.

Nursesshall be recalled in the order of seniority, unless otherwise agreed

between the Hospital and local Association, provided that the nurse is qualified to perform the available work.

- (b) Where a vacancy occurs in a position following a layoff hereunder as a result of which a nurse had been transferred to another position, the affected nurse will be offered the opportunity to return to her former position providing such vacancy occurs within six (6) months of the date of layoff. Where the nurse returns to her former position, there shall be no obligation to consider the vacancy under Article 10.06. Where the nurse refuses the opportunity to return to her former position, she shall advise the Hospital in writing.
- (c) No reduction in the hours of work shall take place to prevent or reduce the impact of a layoff without the consent of the Association.
- (d) All regular part-time and full-time nurses represented by the Association who are on layoff will be given a job opportunity in the full-time and regular part-time categories before any new nurse is hired into either category.
- 10.08 In the event of a proposed layoff at the Hospital of a permanent or long-term nature, the Hospital will:
 - (a) provide the local Association with no less than thirty (30) calendar days'notice of such layoff and
 - (b) meet with the local Association to review the following:
 - i) the reasons causing the layoff;
 - ii) the service which the Hospital will undertake after the layoff;
 - iii) the method of implementation including the areas of cut-backand the nurses to be laid off.

In the event of a proposed layoff at the hospital which is not of a permanent or long term nature or a bed cut-back or a cut-back in service which will result in displacement of staff, the Hospital will provide the local Association with reasonable notice. If requested, the Hospital will meet with the local Association to review the reasons and expected duration of the bed cut-back or cut-back in service, realignments of service or staff and its effect on nurses in the bargaining unit.

Any agreement between the Hospital and the local Association resulting from the review above concerning the method of implementation will take precedence over the terms of this Article. Notice of layoff shall be in accordance with the provisions of the Employment Standards Act.

10.09 (a) A nurse who is transferred to a position outside of the bargaining unit shall, subject to(b) below retain, but not accumulate, her seniority held at the time of the transfer. In the event the nurse is returned to a position in the bargaining unit she shall be credited with the seniority held at the

- time of transfer and resume accumulation from the date of her return to the bargaining unit.
- (b) In the event that a nurse is transferred out of the bargaining unit under (a) above for aspecific term or task which does not exceed a period of six (6) months or an academic year and is returned to a position in the bargaining unit, she shall not suffer any loss of seniority, service or benefits. It is understood and agreed that a nurse may decline such offer to transfer and that the period of time referred to above may be extended by agreement of the parties.
- 10.10 (a) Head nurses and supervisors excluded from the bargaining unit shall not perform duties normally performed by nurses in the bargaining unit which shall directly cause or result in the layoff, loss of seniority or service or reduction in benefits to nurses in the bargaining unit.
 - (b) The Hospital shall not contract out any work usually performed by members of this bargaining unit if, as a result of such contracting out, a layoff of any employees other than casual part-time employees follows. Contracting out to an Employer who is organized and who will employ the employees of the bargaining unit who would otherwise be laid off is not a breach of this provision. This clause will not apply to the ad hoc use of agency or registry nurses for single shift coverage of vacancies due to illness or leaves of absence.
- NOTE 1: In the bargaining units where full-time and part-time nurses are both employed, seniority lists and layoff and recall rights of part-time nurses shall be separate from full-time nurses.
- NOTE 2: The seniority list referred to in Article 10.02 shall include any other information that is currently provided to the Association.

ARTICLE 11 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- 11.01 Written requests for a personal leave of absence without pay will be considered on an individual basis by the Director of Nursing or her designate. Such requests are to be given as far in advance as possible and a written reply will be given within fourteen (14) days; except in cases of emergency in which case a reply will be given as soon as possible. Such leave shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 11.02 LEAVE FOR ASSOCIATION BUSINESS

The Hospital agrees to grant leaves of absence, without pay, to nursesselected by the Association to attend Association business including conferences, conventions and Provincial Committee meetings. The cumulative total leave of absence, the amount of notice, the number of nurses that may be absent all any one time and from any one area and the number of days is set out in the

Appendix of Local Provisions. During such leave of absence, the nurse's salary and applicable benefits shall be maintained by the Hospital and the local Association agrees to reimburse the Hospital in the amount of the daily rate of the nurse except for Provincial Committee meetings which will be reimbursed by the Association, The Hospital will bill the local Association within a reasonable period of time.

11.03 LEAVE, BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Anursewho is elected to the Board of Directors of the Ontario Nurses'Association, other than to the office of President, shall be granted upon request such leave(s) of absence as she may require to fulfill the duties of her position. Reasonable notice-sufficient to adequately allow the Hospital tominimize disruption of its services shall be given to the Hospital for such leave of absence. Notwith standing Article 10.04, there shall be no loss of seniority or service during such leave of absence. Leave of absence under this provision shall be in addition to the Association leave provided in Article 11.02 above. During such leave of absence, the nurse's salary and applicable benefits shall be maintained by the Hospital and the Association agrees to reimburse the Hospital in the amount of the full cost of such salary and applicable benefits.

11.04 LEAVE, PRESIDENT, O.N.A.

Upon application in writing by the Association on behalf of the nurse to the Hospital, a leave of absence shall be granted to such nurse elected to the office of President of the Ontario Nurses'Association for a period of up to two (2) consecutive years. Notwithstanding Article 10.04, there shall be no loss of service or seniority during such leave of absence. During such leave of absence, the nurse's salary and applicable benefits shall be maintained by the Hospital and the Association agrees to reimburse the Hospital in the amount of the full cost of such salary and applicable benefits. It is understood, however, that during such leave the nurse shall be deemed to be an employee of the Ontario Nurses'Association. The nurse agrees to notify the Hospital of her intention to return to work at least two (2) weeks prior to the date of such return.

11.05 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

A Nurse who notifies the Hopsital as soon as possible following a bereavement shall be granted three (3) consecutive working days off without loss of her regular pay for her scheduled hours, in conjunction with the day of the funeral of a member of her immediate family. "Immediate family" means parent, brother, sister, spouse, son, daughter, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, grandparent or grand-child. "Spouse" for the purposes of bereavement leave will include a partner of the same sex. Where a nurse does not qualify under the above-noted conditions, the Hospital may nonetheless grant a paid bereavement leave. The Hospital, in its discretion, may extend such leave with or without pay.

11.06 JURY AND WITNESS DUTY

Il a nurse is required to serve as a juror in any court or law, or is required to attend as a witness in a court proceeding in which the Crown is a party, or is required by subpcena to attend a court of law or coroner's inquest in connection with a case arising from the nurse's duties at the hospital, the nurse shall not lose regular pay because of such attendance and shall not be required to work on the day of such duty provided that the nurse:

- (a) notifies the Hospital immediately on the nurse's notification that she will be required to attend court;
- (b) presents proof of service requiring the nurse's attendance;
- (cl deposits with the Hospital the full amount of compensation received excluding mileage, Iravelling and meal allowances and anofficial receipt where available.

11,07 PREGNANCY LEAVE

- (a) Pregnancy leavewill begranted in accordance with the provisions of the Employment Standards Act, except where amended in this provision.
- (b) The nurse shall give written notification at least one (1) month in advance of the date of commencement of such leave and the expected date of return
- (c) The nurse shall reconfirm her intention to return to work on the date originally approved in subsection (b) above by written notification received by the Hospital at feast four (4) weeks in advance thereof. The nurse shall be reinstated to her former position unless the position has been discontinued in which case she shall be given a comparable job.
- (d) Nurses newly hired to replace nurses who are on approved pregnancy leave may be released and such release shall not be the subject of a grievance or arbitration. If retained by the Hospital, in a permanent position, the nurse shall he credited with seniority from date of hire subject to successfully completing her probationary period. The nurse shall be credited with tours worked [hours worked for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day) towards the probationary period provided in Article 10.01 (a) to a maximum of 30 tours (225 hours for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day).

The Hospital will outline to nurses hired to fill such temporary vacancies the circumstances giving rise to the vacancy and the special conditions relating to such employment.

(e) The Hospital may request a nurse to commence pregnancy leave at such time as the duties of her position cannot reasonably be performed by a pregnant wornan or the performance or non-performance of her work is materially affected by the pregnancy. Effective April 1, 1988 on confirmation by the Unemployment Insurance Commission of the appropriateness of the Hospital's Supplemental Unemployment Benefit (SUB) Plan, a nurse who is on pregnancy leave as provided under this Agreement who has applied for and is in receipt of Unemployment Insurance pregnancy benefits pursuant to Section 18 of the Unemployment Insurance Act, shall be paid a supplemental unemployment benefit. That benefit will be equivalent to the difference between sevenly five percent (75%) of her regular weekly earnings and the sum of her weekly Unemployment Insurance benefits and any other earnings. Such payment shall commence following completion of the two week Unemployment Insurance waiting period, and receipt by the Hospital of the nurse's Unemployment Insurance cheque stub as proof that she is in receipt of Unemployment Insurance pregnancy benefits, and shall continue while the nurse is in receipt of such benefits for a maximum period of fifteen (15) weeks. The nurse's regular weekly earnings shall be determined by multiplying her regular hourly rate on her last day worked prior to the commencement of the leave times her normal weekly hours.

The employee does not have any vested right except to receive payments for the covered unemployment period. The plan provides that payments in respect of guaranteed annual remuneration or in respect of deferred remuneration or severance pay benefits are not reduced or increased by payments received under the plan.

11.08 PARENTAL LEAVE

- (a) A nurse who becomes a parent of a child is eligible to take a parental leave in accordance with the provisions of the Employment Standards Act, except where amended in this provision.
- (b) A nurse who has taken a pregnancy leave under Article 11.07 is eligible lo be granted a parental leave of up to eighteen (18) weeks duration, in accordance with the Employment Standards Act. A nurse who is eligible for a parental leave who is the natural father or is an adoptive parent may extend the parental leave for a period of up to six (6) months duration, consideration being given to any requirements of adoption authorities. In cases of adoption, the nurse shall advise the Hospital as far in advance as possible with respect to a prospective adoption and shall request the leave of absence, in writing, upon receipt of confirmation of the pending adoption. If, because of late receipt of confirmation of the pending adoption, the nurse finds it impossible to request the leave of absence in writing, the request may be made verbally and subsequently vertified in writing.
- (c) The nurse shall be reinstated to her former position, unless her former position has been discontinued, in which case she shall be given a comparable job.

Murses newly hired to replace nurses who are on approved parental leave may be released and such release shall not be the subject of a grievance or arbitration. If retained by the Hospital. In a permanent position, the nurse shall be credited with seniority from date of hire subject to successfully completing her probationary period. The nurse shall be credited with tours worked (hours worked for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day) towards the probationary period provided in Article 10.01(a) to a maximum of 30 tours (225 hours for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day).

The Hospital will outline to nurses hired to fill such temporary vacancies, the circumstances giving rise to the vacancy and the special conditions relating to such employment.

Effective April 1, 1991 on confirmation by the Unemployment Insurance Commission of the appropriateness of the Hospital's Supplemental Unemployment Benefit (SUB) Plan, a nurse who is on parental leave as provided under this Agreement who has applied for and is in receipt of Unemployment Insurance parental benefits pursuant to Section 20 of the Unemployment Insurance Act, shall be paid a supplemental unemployment benefit. That benefit will be equivalent to the difference between seventy five percent (75%) of her regular weekly earnings and the sum of her weekly Unemployment Insurance benefits and any other earnings. Such payment shall commence following completion of the two week Unemployment Insurance waiting period, and receipt by the Hospital of the nurse's Unemployment Insurance cheque slub as proof that she is in receipt of Unemployment Insurance parental benefits, and shall continue while the nurse is in receipt of such benefits for a maximum period of ten (10) weeks. The nurse's regular weekly earnings shall be determined by multiplying her regular hourly rate on her last day worked prior to the commencement of the leave times her normal weekly

The employee does not have any vested right except to receive payments for the covered unemployment period. The plan provides that payments in respect of guaranteed annual remuneration or in respect of deferred remuneration or severance pay benefits are not reduced or increased by payments received under the plan.

11.09 EDUCATION LEAVE

- (a) Leave of absence, without pay, for the purposes of further education directly related to the nurse's employment with the Hospital may be granted on written application by the nurse to the Director of Nursing or her designate Requests for such leave will not be unreasonably denied.
- (b) A nurse shall be entitled to leave of absence without loss of earnings from

her regularly scheduled working hours for the purpose of writing any examinations required in any recognized course in which nurses are enrolled to Upgrade their nursing qualifications.

- (c) Leave of absence without loss of regular earnings from regularly scheduled hours for the purpose of attending short courses, workshops or seminars directly related to the nurse's employment at the hospital may be granted at the discretion of the Hospital upon written application by the nurse to the Director of Nursing or her designate.
- 11.10 Professional leave with pay will be granted to nurses who are elected to the College of Nurses to attend regularly scheduled meetings of the College of Nurses

Any employee who is on an authorized leave of absence as of October 23, 1981, shall be entitled to continue the leave in accordance with the terms thereof.

11.11 PRE-PAIDLEAVEPLAN

Effective April 1,1989,the Hospital agrees to introduce a pre-paid leave program, funded solely by the nurse, subject to the following terms and conditions:

- (a) The plan is available to nurses wishing to spread four (4) years salary over a five (5) year period, in accordance with PartLXVIII of the *Income Tax Regulations*, Section 6801, to enable them totake a one (1) year leave of absence following the four (4) years of salary deferral.
- (b) The nurse must make written application to the Director of Nursing at least six (6) months prior to the intended commencement date of the program (Le.; the salary deferral portion), stating the intended purpose of the leave.
- (c) The number of nurses that may be absent at any one time shall be determined by local negotiations. The year for purposes of the program shall be September 1 of one year to August 31the following year or such other twelve (12) month period as may be agreed upon by the nurse, the local Association and the Hospital.
- (d) Written applications will be reviewed by the Director of Nursing or her designate. Leaves requested for the purpose of pursuing further formal nursing education will be given priority. Applications for leaves required for other purposes will be given the next level of priority on the basis of seniority.
- (e) During the four (4) years of salary deferral, 20% of the nurse's gross annual earnings will be deducted and held for the nurse and will not be accessible to her until the year of the leave or upon withdrawal from the
- (f) The manner in which the deferred salary is held shall beat the discretion of the Hospital.

- (g) All deferred salary, plus accrued interest, if any, shall be paid to the nurse at the commencement of the leave or in accordance with such other payment schedule as may be agreed upon between the Hospital and the nurse.
- (h) All benefitsshall be kept whole during the four (4) years of salary deferral. During the year of the leave, seniority will accumulate. Service for the purpose of vacation and salary progression and other benefits will be retained but will not accumulate during the period of leave. The nurse shall become responsible for the full payment of premiums for any health and welfare benefits in which she is participating. Contributions to the Hospitals of Ontario Pension Plan will be in accordance with the Plan. The nurses wilt not be eligible to participate in the disability income plan during the year of the leave.
- (i) A nurse may withdraw from the plan at any time during the deferral portion provided three (3) months notice is given the Director of Nursing. Deferred salary, plus accrued interest, if any, will be returned to the nurse, within a reasonable period of lime.
- (j) If the nurse terminates employment, the deferred salary held by the Hospital plusaccrued interest, if any, wilt be returned to the nurse within a reasonable period of time. In case of the nurse's death, the funds will be paid to the nurse's estate.
- (k) The Hospital will endeavour to find a temporary replacement for the nurse as far in advance as practicable. If the Hospital is unable to find a suitable replacement, it may postpone the leave. The Hospital will give the nurse as much notice as is reasonably possible. The nurse will have the option of remaining in the Plan and rearranging the leave at a mutually agreeable time or of withdrawing from the Plan and having the deferred salary, plus accrued interest, if any, paid out to her within a reasonable period of time.
- (I) The nurse will be reinstated to her former position unless the position has been discontinued, in which case she shall be given a comparable job.
- (m) Final approval for entry into the pre-paid leave program will be subject to the nurse entering into a formal agreement with the Hospital in order to authorize the Hospital to make the appropriate deductions from the nurse's pay. Such agreement will include:
 - (a) A statement that the nurse is entering the pre-paid leave program in accordance with Article 11.11of the Collective Agreement.
 - (b) The period of salary deferral and the period for which the leave is requested.
 - (c) The manner in which the deferred salary is to be held.

The letter of application from the nurse to the Hospital to enter the prepaid leave program will be appended to and form part of the written agreement.

- NOTE 1: Provisions in existing Collective Agreements providing for paternity leave shall be continued in effect and added to the above provisions in such Collective Agreements.
- NOTE 2: Provisions in existing Collective Agreements providing for time off to study for College of Nurses examinations, to write registration examinations or examinations for courses of study related to employment shall be continued in effect and added to the above provisions in such Collective Agreements.

ARTICLE 12 - SICK LEAVE AND LONG-TERM DISABILITY

12.01 The Hospital will assume total responsibility for providing and funding a short-term sick leave plan at least equivalent to that described in the 1980 Hospitals of Ontario DisabilityIncome Plan brochure.

The Hospital will pay 75% of the billed premium towards coverage of eligible employees under the long-term disability portion of the Plan (HOODIP or an equivalent plan). The employee will pay the balance of the billed premium through payroll deduction. For the purposeof transfer to the short-term portion of the disability program, employeeson the payroll as of the effective date of the transfer will three (3) months or more of service shall be deemed to have three (3) months of service. For the purpose of transfer to the long-term portion of the disability program, employees on the active payroll as of the effective date of the transfer with one (1) year or more of service shall be deemed to have one (1) year of service.

- 12.02 Effective the first of the month following the transfer, all existing sick leave plans in the Participating Hospitals shall be terminated and any provisions relating to such Plans shall be null and void under the respective Collective Agreements except as to those provisions relating to payout of unused sick leave benefits which are specifically dealt with hereinafter.
- 12.03 Existing sick leave credits for each employee shall be converted to a sick leave bank to the credit of the employee. The sick leave bankshall contain the unused sick leave days to the credit of the nurse on the effective date of the transfer to the Plan set out in Article 12.01. The "sick leave bank" shall be utilized to:
 - supplement payment for sick leave days under the new plan which would otherwise be at less than full wages, and;
 - (b) where a payout provision existed under the former sick leave plan in the Collective Agreement, payout shall be made on the termination of employment, or in the case of death, to the nurse's estate. The amount of the payout shall be a cash settlement at the nurse's then current salary rate for any unused sick credits to the maximum provided under the sick leave plan in which she participated as of the date of this award;
 - (c) where, as of the effective date of transfer, an employee does not have the required service to qualify for payout on termination, her existing sick

leave credits as of that date shall nevertheless beconverted to a sick leave bank in accordance with the foregoing and she shalt be entitled to the same cash out provisions as set out in paragraph (b) above providing she subsequently achieves the necessary service to qualify her for payout under the conditions of the sick leave plan in which she participated as of the date of this award;

- (d) where a payout provision existed under the former sick leave plan in the Collective Agreement, a nurse who, as of the date of this award, has accumulated sick leave credits and is prevented from working for the Hospital on account of an occupational illness or accident that is recognized by the Workers' Compensation Board as compensable within the meaning of The Workers' Compensation Act, the Hospital, on application from the nurse, will supplement the award made by the Workers' Compensation Board for loss of wages, to the nurse by such amount that the award of The Workers' Compensation Board for loss of wages, together with the supplementation of the Hospital, wilt equal one hundred per cent (100%) of the nurse's net earnings to the limit of the nurse's accumulated sick leave credits Nurses may utilize such sick leave credits while awaiting approval of a claim for Workers' Compensation.
- 12.04 When a nurse has completed any portion of her regularly scheduled tour prior to going on sick leave benefits or Workers'Compensation benefits, she shalt be paid for the balance of the tour at her regular straight time hourly rate. This provision will not disentitle the nurse to a lieu day under Article 15.05 if she otherwise qualifies.
- 12.05 Nurses returning to work from an illness or injury compensable under Workers'Compensation wilt be assigned tight work as necessary, if available.
- 12.06 A nurse who transfers from full-time to part-time may elect to retain her accumulated sick leave credits to be utilized during part-time or subsequent full-time employment as provided under the sick leave plan in which she participates as of the date of this award.
- 12.07 Any dispute which may arise concerning a nurse's entitlement to short-term or tong-term benefits under H00DIP may be subject to grievance and arbitration under the provisions of this Agreement.
- 12.08 Nurses presently employed who are covered by a long-term disability plan in effect as of the date of this award, may elect to be covered by H00DIP or to continue their present coverage.
- 12.09 The Hospital further agrees to pay employees an amount equal to any toss of benefits under HOODIP for the first two days of the fourth and subsequent period of absence in any calendar year.
- 12.10 During the term of operation of this Collective Agreement, the Hospitals will meet and consult with the Association with the view to assisting the parties in

- the next set of negotiations to improve the benefit coverage provided by $\ensuremath{\mathsf{H00DIP}}.$
- 12.11 The Hospital wilt **notify** each nurse of the amount of unused sick leave in her bank annually.
- 12.12 For nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day, the short term sick leave plan will provide payment for the number of hours of absence according to the scheduled tour to a total of 562.5 hours. All other provisions of the existing plan shalt apply mutatismutandis.
- 12.13 Absences due to pregnancy related illness shall be considered as sick leave under the sick leave plan.
- 12.14 A nurse who is absent from work as a result of an illness or injury sustained at work and who has been awaiting approval of a claim for Workers' Compensation for a period longer than one complete pay period may apply to the Hospital for payment equivalent to the lesser of the benefits she would receive from Workers'Compensation if her claim was approved, or the benefit to which she would be entitled under the short term sick portion of the disability income plan (HOODIP or equivalent plan). Payment will be provided only if the nurse provides evidence of disability satisfactory to the Hospital and a written undertaking satisfactory to the Hospital that any payments will be refunded to the Hospital following final determination of the claim by The Workers'Compensation Board. If the claim for Workers'Compensation is not approved, the monies paid as an advance wilt be applied towards the benefits to which the nurse would be entitled under the short term portion of the disability income plan. Any payment under this provision will continue for a maximum of fifteen(15) weeks,

ARTICLE 13 - HOURS OF WORK

13.01 The following provision designating regular hours on a daily tour and regular daily tours over the nursing schedule determined by the Hospital shall not be construed to be a guarantee of the hours of work to be performed on each tour or during each tour schedule.

Subject to Article 13.02 below:

(a) The normal daily tour shalt be seven and one-half (7-1/2) consecutive hours in any twenty-four (24) hour period exclusive of an unpaid one-half (1/2) hour meat period, it being understood that at the change of tour there will normally be additional time required for reporting which shall be considered to be part of the normal daily tour, for a period of up to fifteen (15) minutes' duration. Should the reporting time extend beyond fifteen (15) minutes, however, the entire period shalt be considered overtime for the purposes of payment under Article 14.

- (b) Nurses shall be entitled, subject to the exigencies of patient care, to relief periods during the tour on the basis of fifteen (15) minutes for each half tour. The scheduling of meal periods and relief periods shall be determined by local negotiations.
- (c) The regular daily tours of duty of a nurse shall average five (5) days per week over the nursing schedule determined by the Hospital. Nursing schedules shall be determined by local negotiation. Nurses in the bargaining unit engaged in teaching in Schools for R.N.A.'s shall work a flexible schedule, Monday lo Friday, averaging 37½ hours per week over the schedule to be determined by local negotiations.
- (d) Where a nurse notifies her supervisor that she has been or will be unable to take the normal lunch break due to the requirement of providing patient care, such nurse shall be paid time and one half (1-1/2) her regular straight time hourly rate for all time worked in excess of her normal daily hours
- 13.02 Where nurses are now working a longer daily tour, the provisions setout in this Article governing the regular hours of work on a daily tour shall be adjusted accordingly.

The normal daily extended tour shall be 11.25 consecutive hours in any 24-hour period, exclusive of a total of forty-five (45) minutes of unpaid meal time. Nurses shall be entitled, subject to the exigencies of patient care, to relief periods during the tour of a total of forty-five (45) minutes.

The scheduling of meal and relief periods shall be determined by local negotiations.

The introduction or discontinuance of longer daily tours shalt be determined by local negotiations.

NOTE: Hospitals that have extended tours that are presently different than the above, shall maintain those conditions.

ARTICLE 14 - PREMI UM PAYMENT

14.01 If a nurse is authorized to work in excess of the hours referred to in Article 13.01 (a) or (c), she shall receive overtime premium of one and one-half (1-1/2) times her regular straight time hourly rate. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no overtime premium shall be paid for a period of less than fifteen (15) minutes of overtime work where the nurse is engaged in reporting functions at the end of her normal daily tour. If authorized overtime amounts to fifteen (15) minutes or more, overtime premium shall be paid for the total period in excess of the normal daily tour. Overtime premium will not be duplicated for the same hours worked under Article 13.01(a) and (c) nor shall there be any pyramiding with

respect to any other premiums payable under the provisions of this Collective Agreement. Nothing herein will disentitle the nurse to payment of the normal tour differential provided herein. For purpose of clarity, a nurse who is required to work on her scheduled day off shall receive overtime premium of one and one-half (1-1/2) times her regular straight time hourly rate. The Hospital agrees that if the Collective Agreement provided a greater overtime premium for overtime work immediately prior to this Agreement, the Hospital will continue to pay such greater overtime premium. This is not intended to entitle the NUrse to be paid for work performed while engaged in the reporting functions as provided herein.

- 14.02 Notwithstanding the foregoing, overtime will not be paid for additional hours worked during a twenty-four (24) hour period either as a result of change in tour on the request of a nurse or a change-over to daylight saving from standard time or vice-versa or an exchange of tours by two nurses.
- 14.03 Work scheduled by the Hospital to which a premium is attached under scheduling regulations contained in the Collective Agreements and set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions shall be paid at one and one-half (1-1/2) times the nurse's regular straight time hourly rate or as otherwise provided.
- 14.04 Where a nurse is required to work on a paid holiday or on an overtime tour or on a tour that is paid at the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2) her regular straight time hourly rate as a result of 14.03 above and she is required to work additional hours following her full tour on that day (but not including hours on a subsequent regularly scheduled tour for such nurse) she shall receive two (2) times her regular straight time hourly rate for such additional hours worked.
- 14.05 A nurse who reports for work as scheduled, unless otherwise notified by the Hospital, shall receive a minimum of four (4)hours'pay at her regular straight time hourly rate. She shall be required to perform any nursing duties assigned by the Hospital which she is capable of doing, if her regular duties are not available.
- 14.06 Where a nurse has completed her regularly scheduled tour and left the hospital and is called in to workoutside her regularly scheduled working hours, or where a nurse is called back from standby, she shall receive time and one-half (1-1/2) her regular straight time hourly rate for all hours worked with a minimum guarantee of four (4) hours'pay at time and one-half (1-1/2) her regular straight time hourly rate except to the extent that such four (4) hour period overlaps or extends into her regularly scheduled shift. In such a case, she will receive time and one-half (1-1/2) her regular straight time hourly rate for actual hours worked up to the commencement of her regular shift.
- 14.07 A nurse who is required to remain available for duty on standby outside her regularly scheduled working hours shalt receive standby pay in the amount of two dollars and fifty cents (\$2.50) per hour for the period of standby scheduled by the Hospital. Where such standby duty falls on a paid holiday, as set out in

the Appendix of Local Provisions, the nurse shall receive standby pay in the amount of three dollars (\$3.00) per hour. Standby pay shall, however, cease where the nurse is called into work under Article 14.06 above and works during the period of standby.

- 14.08 In computing a full-time nurse's regular straight time hourly rate under this Collective Agreement such rateshall be established by dividing the product of the nurse's regular monthly salary exclusive of any allowance or premium pay times twelve (12) by the regular average weekly hours times fifty-two (52).
- 14.09 Where a nurse has worked and accumulated approved overtime hours (other than overtime hours relating to paid holidays) such nurse shall have the option of electing payment at the applicable overtime rate or time off equivalent to the applicable overtime rate (i.e., where the applicable rate is time and one-half (1-1/2)then time off shall be at time and one-half (1-1/2)). Where a nurse chooses equivalent time off such time off must be taken within the period set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions or payment in accordance with the former option shall be made. Nurses in the bargaining unit engaged in teaching in Schools for R.N.A.'s working overtime in excess of their average weekly hours referred to in Article 13.01(c) which have been authorized in advance by the Director of the School, shall be entitled to compensating time off in accordance with the foregoing.
- 14.10 A nurse shall be paid a shift premium of one dollar (\$1.00) per hour for each hour worked which falls within the hours defined as an evening shift and one dollar and twenty-five cents (\$1.25) for each hour worked which falls within the hours defined as anight shift provided that such hours exceed two (2) hours if worked in conjunction with the day shift. For purposes of this provision, the night shift and the evening shift each consist of 7.5 hours. Tour differential will not form part of the nurse's straight time hourly rate. The defined hours of a night and evening shift shall be a matter for local negotiation.

14.11 AMBULANCESCORT

Where a nurse is iassigned to provide patient care for a patient in transit, the following (provisions shall apply:

- (a) Where the nurse performs such duties during her regular shift, she shall be paid her regular rate of pay.
 - Where the nurse performs such duties outside her regular shift or on a day off, she shall be paid the appropriate overtime rate.
- (b) Where such duties extend beyond her regular shift, the Hospital will not require a nurse to return to regular duties at the Hospital without at least eight (8) hours of time off. Where such time off extends into her next regularly scheduled shift she will maintain her regular earnings for that full shift.
- (c) Hours spent between the time the nurse is relieved of patient care responsibilities and the time the nurse returns to the Hospital or to such

other location agreed upon between the Hospital and the nurse will be paid at straight time or at appropriate overtime rates, if applicable under Article 14.01. It is understood that the nurse shall return to the Hospital or to such other location agreed upon between the Hospital and the nurse at the <code>earliest</code> opportunity. Prior to the nurse's departure on escort duty, or at such other time as may be mutually agreed upon between the Hospital and the nurse, the Hospital will establish with the nurse arrangements for return travel.

- (d) The nurse shall be reimbursed for reasonable out of pocket expenses including room, board and return transportation and consideration will be given to any special circumstances not dealt with under the foregoing provisions.
- NOTE: The Hospital agrees to continue to pay any greater monetary benefit for ambulance escort duty if such greater benefit has been paid by the Hospital immediately prior to this Agreement. This noteapplies at Hospitals where this superior condition exists as of December 14, 1987.
- 14.12 The posting of work schedules shall be as set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions. It shall be the responsibility of the nurse to consult posted work schedules. The Hospital will endeavour to provide as much advance notice as is practicable of a change in the posted schedule. Changes to the posted work schedule shall be brought to the attention of the nurse. Where less than forly-eight (48) hours notice is given personally to the nurse, time and one-half (I-I/%) of the nurse's regular straight time hourly rate will be paid for all hours worked on the first shift of her new schedule.
- 14.13 When a nurse is required to travel to the hospital or to return to her home as a result of reporting to or off work between the hours of 2400 0600 hours, or at any time while on standby, the Hospital will pay transportation costs either by taxi or by her own vehicle at the rate of thirty-five cents (35¢) per mile (to a maximum of fourteen dollars (\$14.00)) or such greater amount as the Hospital mayinits discretion determine for each trip between the aforementioned hours. The nurse will provide to the Hospital satisfactory proof of payment of such taxi
- 14.14 A nurse who works a second consecutive full tourshall be entitled to the normal rest periods and meal period for the second tour, and shall be provided at the time of the meal period with a hot meal or four dollars (\$4.00) if the Hospital is unable to provide the hot meal. Other nurses required to work more than two (2) hours overtime on the same day they have worked a full tour shall, alter the two (2) hours, receive a ½ hour paid meal period and shall be provided with a hot meal or four dollars (\$4.00) if the Hospital is unable to provide the hot meal.

14.15 A nurse shall be paid a weekend premium of one dollar and thirty-five cents (\$1.35) per hour for each hour worked between 2400 hours Friday and 2400 hours Sunday, or such other 48 hour period as the local parties may agree upon. If a nurse is receiving premium pay under Article 14.03, pursuant to a local scheduling regulation with respect to consecutive weekends worked, she will not receive weekend premium under this provision.

ARTICLE 15 - PAID HOLIDAYS

15.01 A nurse who otherwise qualifies under Article 15.02 hereunder shall receive eleven (11) paid holidays as designated in the Appendix of Local Provisions. Effective April 1,1989, the number of paid holidays hereunder shall be increased to twelve (12), with the designation of the twelfth holiday to be determined by local negotiation.

In the event that the Provincial Government declares an additional holiday (such as Heritage Day) during the term of the Agreement, such holiday will be substituted for one of the above-mentioned holidays. The designation of the additional holiday for an existing holidayshall be subject to local determination and such designation shall not add to the present number of holidays.

- 15.02 In order to qualify for pay for a holiday, a nurse shall complete her full scheduled shift on each of the working days immediately preceding and following the holiday concerned unless excused by the Hospital or the nurse was absent due to:
 - (a) legitimate illness or accident which commenced within a month of the date of the holiday;
 - (b) vacation granted by the Hospital;
 - (c) the nurse's regular scheduled day off;
 - a paid leave of absence provided the nurse is nototherwise compensated for the holiday.

A nurse entitled to holiday pay hereunder shall not receive sick leave pay to which she may otherwise have been entitled unless she was scheduled to work that day. A nurse receiving Workers'Compensation Benefits for the day of the holiday shall, subject to the above provisions, be entitled to the difference between the amount of the Workers'Compensation Benefits and the holiday oay.

- 15.03 Holiday pay will be computed on the basis of the nurse's regular straight time hourly rate of pay times the number of hours for a normal daily tour as set out in Article 13.01(a).
- 15.04 Subject to Article 15.02:
 - (a) Where a holiday falls during a nurse's scheduled vacation period, her

- vacation shall be extended by one (1) day unless the nurse and the Hospital agree to schedule a different day off with pay.
- (b) Where aholiday falls on a nurse's scheduled day off an additional day off with pay will be scheduled.
- 15.05 A nurse required to work on any of the foregoing holidays shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2) her regular straight time hourly rate of pay for all hours worked on such holiday subject to Article 14.04. In addition, she will receive a lieu day off with pay in the amount of her regular straight time hourly rate of pay times the number of hours in a normal daily tour as set out in Article 13.01 (a).
- NOTE: Nurses on extended tours shall receive twelve (12) lieu days off to consist of seven and one-half (7.5) hours each.
- 15.06 Where a nurse is entitled to a lieu day under Article 15.04 or 15.05 above, such day off must be taken within a period as set out in the Appendix of Local Provisions or payment shall be made in accordance with Article 15.03.
- 15.07 Hospitals presently providing additional paid holidays shall continue to provide such additional holidays.

ARTICLE 16 – VACATIONS

- 16.01 All nurses shall receive vacations with pay based on length of full-time continuous service as follows:
 - (a) Nurses who have completed less than one (1) year of full-time continuous service (as of the date for determining vacation entitlement in the individual Hospital) shall be entitled to a vacation on the basis of 1.25 days (9.375 hours for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day) for each completed month of service with pay in the amount of 6% of gross earnings.
 - (b) Nurses who have completed one (1) or more years of full-time continuous service (as of the date for determining vacation entitlement in the individual Hospital) shall be entitled to an annual vacation of three (3) weeks with three (3) weeks'pay (112.5 hours'pay for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day), provided the nurse works or receives paid leave for a total of at least 1525 hours in the vacation year
 - (c) Nurses who have completed three (3) or more years of full-time continuous service (as of the date for determining vacation entitlement in the

- individual Hospilal) shall be entitled to an annual vacation of four (4) weeks with four (4) weeks'pay, (150 hours'pay for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day), provided the nurse works or receives paid leave for a total of at least 1525 hours in the vacation year.
- (d) Nurses who have completed seventeen (17) or more years of full-time continuous service (as of the date for determining vacation entitlement in the individual Hospital) shall be entitled to an annual vacation of five (5) weeks with five (5) weeks'pay, (187.5 hours'pay for nurses whose regularhours of work are other thanthestandard workday), provided the nurse works or receives paid leave for a total of at least 1525 hours in the vacation year. Effective in the vacation year where the date for determining vacation entitlement in the individual Hospital falls on or after April 1, 1989, the service requirement for five (5) weeks vacation shall be fifteen (15) or more years of full-time continuous service.
- (e) Effective in the vacation year where the date for determining vacation entitlement in the individual Hospital falls on or after April 1,1989, nurses who have completed twenty-five (25) years or more of full-time continuous service (as of the date for determining vacation entitlement in the individual Hospital) shall be entitled to an annual vacation of six (6) weeks with six (6) weeks'pay (225 hours'pay for nurses whose regular hours of work are other than the standard work day), provided the nurse works or receives paid leave for a total of at least 1525 hours in the vacation year.
- (f) If a nurse works or receives paid leave for less than 1525 hours in the vacation year she will receivevacation pay based on a percentage of her gross salary for work performed on the following basis:

3 week entitlement 6%

4 week entitlement - 8%

5 week entitlement -10%

6 week entitlement - 12%

- NOTE: Nurses who presently enjoy better vacation benefits shall continue to receive such better benefits while employed by the Hospital.
- 16.02 A nurse who leaves the employ of the Hospital for any reason shall be entitled to receive any unpaid vacation pay which has accrued to her to the date of her separation, it being understood and agreed that the nurse will provide at least two (2) weeks'notice of termination.
- 16.03 For the purpose of vacation entitlement, service for those nurses whose status

is changed, on or after October 23, 1981, from part-time to full-time or viceversa, shall mean the combined service as a part-time and full-time nurse employed by the Hospital and accumulated on a continuous basis. For the purpose of this Article, 1500 hours of part-time service shall equal one (1) year of full-time service and vice-versa.

- 16.04 Full-time nurse teachers shall be entitled to one additional week of vacation with pay which shall be taken at either the Spring Break or the Christmas Break.
- 16.05 (a) Where an employee's scheduled vacation is interrupted due to serious illness which commenced prior to and continues into the scheduled vacation period, the period of such illnessshall beconsidered sickleave.
 - (b) Where an employee's scheduled vacation is interrupted due to serious illnessrequiring the employee to bean in-patient in a hospital, theperiod of such hospitalization shall be considered sick leave.
 - (c) The portion of the employee's vacation which is deemed to be sick leave under the above provisions will not be counted against the employee's vacation credits.

ARTICLE 17 - HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS

- 17.01 The Hospital agrees, during the term of the Collective Agreement, to contribute towards the premium coverage of participating eligible nurses in the active employ of the Hospital under the insurance plans set out below subject to their respective terms and conditions including any enrollment requirements:
 - (a) The Hospital agrees to pay 100% of the billed premiums towards coverage of eligible nurses in the active employ of the Hospital under the Ontario Health Insurance Plan.
 - (b) The Hospital agrees to pay 100% of the billed premiums towards coverage of eligible nurses in the active employ of the Hospital under the Blue Cross Semi-Private Plan or comparable coverage with another carrier
 - (c) The Hospital agrees to contribute 75% of the billed premiums towards coverage of eligiblenurses in the active employ of the Hospital under the existing Blue Cross Extended Health Care Benefits Plan or comparable coverage with another carrier providing for \$10.00 (single) and \$20.00 (family) deductible, providing the balance of monthly premiums are paid by the nurses through payroll deductions. In addition to the standard benefits, coverage will include hearing aids (maximum \$300/person) and vision care (maximum \$60 every 24 months). Effective April 1, 1989, the deductible for the Extended Health Care Plan will be \$15.00 (single) and \$25.00 (family).
 - (d) The Hospilal agrees to contribute 90% of the billed premiums towards

coverage of eligible nurses in the active employ of the Hospital under H.O.O.G.L.I.P. or such other group life insurance plan currently in effect providing the balance of the monthly premiums are paid by the nurses through payroll deduction. Such insurance shall include benefits for accidental death and dismemberment in the principal amount equal to the amount of the Group Life Insurance to which the nurse is entitled. Effective April 1,1989, the Hospital's contribution to the Group Life Insurance Plan will be 100%.

- (e) HOSPITALS OF ONTARIO VOLUNTARY LIFE INSURANCE PLAN

 The Hospital also agrees to make the Hospitals of Ontario Voluntary Life
 Insurance Plan (HOOVLIP) available to the nurses subject to the provisions
 of HOOVLIP at no cost to the Hospital.
- (f) The Hospital agrees to contribute 50% of the billed premiums towards coverage of eligible nurses inthe active employ of the Hospital under the Blue Cross #9 Dental Plan or comparable coverage with another carrier (based on the current ODA fee schedule as it may be updated from time to time) providing the balance of the monthly premiums are paid by the nurses through payroll deduction. Effective April 1, 1990, the Hospital's contribution to the Dental Plan will be 75%.
- 17.02 For newly hired nurses, coverage as set out in Article 17.01 shall be effective the first billing date in the month following the month in which the nurse was first employed subject to anyenrollment or other requirements of the Plan. In no instance shall the first billing date for a nurse occur later than the first day of the fourth full month following the month in which the newly-hired nurse was first employed.
- 17.03 The Hospital may substitute another carrier for any of the foregoing plans (other than OHIP) provided that the level of benefits conferred thereby are not decreased. The Hospital will advise the Association of any change in carrier or underwriter at least sixty (60) days prior to implementing a change in carrier.
- 17.04 All present nurses enrolled in the Hospital's Pension Plan shall maintain their enrollment in the Plan subject to its terms and conditions. New nurses and nurses employed but not yet eligible for membership in the Plan shall, as a condition of employment, enroll in the Plan when eligible in accordance with its terms and conditions.
- 17.05 The Hospital shall continue to pay the premiums for benefit plans under Articles 7 and 12, as applicable, for nurses who are on paid leave of absence or Workers' Compensation or at any time when salary is received, or as provided in Article 10.04. Such payment shall also continue while a nurse is on sick leave (including the Unemployment Insurance Period) or on Long Term Disability to a maximum of 30 months from the time the absence commenced. Nurses who are on layoff may continue to participate in benefit plans, at their request, provided they make arrangements for payment and provided also that the layoff does not exceed one year.

- 17.06 Nurses who reside in Quebec shall have equivalent monetary contributions paid in that province with respect to the Quebec equivalent of OHIP
- 17.07 (a) The Hospital shall provide each nurse with information booklets outlining all of the current provisions in the benefits plans defined in Article 17.01 to Article 17.06 inclusive and the SickLeave/LTD Plan defined in Article 12. Upon request, the Hospital will make the Plans available to the Association for inspection.
 - (b) The Hospital shall notify the Association of the name(s) of the carrier(s) which provide the benefits plans defined in Article17.01 to Article17.06 inclusive and the LTD Plan defined in Article 12. The Hospital shall also provide the Association with a copy of all current information booklets provided to the nurses.

17.08 UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE REBATE

The short-term sick leave plan shall be registered with the Unemployment Insurance Commission (UIC). The nurses'share of the employer's unemployment insurance premium reduction will be retained by the Hospital towards off setting the cost of the benefit improvements contained in this agreement.

ARTICLE 18 - MISCELLANEOUS

- 18.01 Copies of this Collective Agreement will be provided to each nurse covered by the Collective Agreement by the Association. The cost of printing the Collective Agreement will be shared equally by the Hospital and the local Association.
- 18.02 Whenever the feminine pronoun is used in this Agreement, it includes the masculine pronoun and vice-versa where the context so requires. Where the singular is used, it may also be deemed to mean plural and vice-versa.
- 18.03 It shall be the duty of each nurse to notify the Hospital promptly of any change in address or any change in temporary residency. If a nurse fails to do this, the Hospital will not be responsible for failure of a notice sent by registered mail to reach such a nurse. A nurse shall notify the Hospital of any change to her telephone number.
- 18.04 Medical examinations, re-examinations and any tests required under the Public Hospitals Act will be provided by the Hospital in compliance with the Regulations. The nurse may choose her personal physician for all such examinations, except thepre-employment medical, unless the Hospital has a specific objection to the physician selected.
- 18.05 Current provisions in Collective Agreements relating to the provision of x-rays, laboratory work, immunization injections, gamma globulin and other programs shall be continued.
- 18.06 Prior to effecting any changes in rules or policies which affect nurses covered by this Agreement, the Hospital will discuss the changes with the Association and provide copies to the Association.

ARTICLE 19 - COMPENSATION

19.01 (a) The salary rates in effect during the term of this Agreement shall be those set forth in Appendix 3 attached to and forming part of this Agreement. The monthly wage schedule for a Registered Nurse shall be as follows:

Classification - Registered Nurse

Effective April 1,1991

	Regular Straight	Monthly
	Time Hourly Rate	Rate
Start	\$16.81	2732.17
1 Year	17.71	2877.67
2 Years	18.10	2941.67
3 Years	18.97	3083.33
4 Years	19.74	3208.33
5 Years	20.51	3333.33
6 Years	21.28	3458.33
7 Years	22.05	3583.33
8 Years	22.82	3708.33
9 Years	23.59	3833.33

Effective October 1,1991

	Regular Straight Time Hourly Rate	Monthly Rate	
Start	\$16.81	2732.17	
1 Year	17.71	2877.67	
2 Years	18.10	2941.67	
3 Years	18.97	3083.33	
4 Years	20.00	3250.00	
5 Years	20.77	3375.00	
6 Years	21.54	3500.00	
7 Years	22.56	3666.67	
8 Years	23.59	3833.33	
9 Years	24.62	4000.00	

	Regular Straight Time Hourly Rate	Monthly Rate
Start	\$16.81	2732.17
1 Year	17.71	2877.67
2 Years	18.46	3000.00
3 Years	19.49	3166.67
4 Years	20.51	3333.33
5 Years	21.54	3500.00
6 Years	22.82	3708.33
7 Years	24.10	3916.67
8 Years	25.38	4125.00
9 Years	26.67	4333.33

NOTE: Nurses with the required level of service credit for purposes of advancement on the salary schedule shallbe placed at the "8 years" level on the salary schedule effective April 1,1989.

Nurses with the required level of service credit for purposes of advancement or the salary schedule shallbe placed at the "9 years" level on the salary schedule effective April 1,1990.

- (b) The parties agree to maintain the percentage differentials in the wage rateswhich presently exist between the classification of Registered Nurse and the other classifications which are covered by the Collective Agreement.
- 19.02 A Graduate Nurse in the employ of the Hospital upon presenting proof of current certification by the College of Nurses of Ontario shall be given the salary of the Registered Staff Nurse as provided in this Article effective the date the nurse presents proof of successfully passing the certification examination to the Director of Nursing or her designate, or to the date of last hire whichever is later
- 19.03 A Registered Nurse is required to present to the Director of Nursing or her designate before February 15th of each year her current Certificate of Competence Such time shall be extended for satisfactory reasons. Failure to provide proo of certification by the above date (or extended date) shall result in the nurse being reverted to the salary status of a Graduate Nurse. Reinstatement to the status of Registered Nurse shall be effective the first pay period following the date of presentation of proof of certification as above.

- 19.04 (a) A nurse who is promoted to a higher rated classification within the bargaining unit will be placed on the level of the salary schedule of the higher rated classification so that she shall receive no less an increase in salary than the equivalent of one step in the salary range of the previous classification (provided that it does not exceed the salary range of the classification to which she has been promoted) and she shall retain her service review date for purposes of wage progression. For the purpose of this Article, promotion shall be defined as a move from one classification to another classification with a higher salary grid and shall not include a change of status from Graduate to Registered Nurse. A nurse who is moved to a lower rated classification will be placed at the level on the grid, if any, which most closely recognizes her experience level on the other grid.
 - (b) Where the Hospital temporarily assigns a Registered Staff Nurse to carry out the assigned responsibilities of a higher classification (whether or not such classification is included in the bargaining unit) for a period of one (1) full tour or more, at times when the incumbent in any such classification would otherwise be working, she shall be paid a premium of one dollar and twenty cents (\$1.20) per hour for such duty in addition to her regular salary. The Hospital agrees that it will not make work assignments which will violate the purpose and intent of this provision.
 - (c) Graduate Nurses who become Registered Nurses shall be placed on the level in the Registered Nurse's salary grid which represents an increase in salary.
 - (d) GROUP, UNIT OR TEAM LEADER

Whenever a nurse is assigned additional responsibility to direct, supervise or oversee work of nurses, and/or be assigned overall responsibility for (patient care on the unit, ward, or area, for a tour of duty, she shall be paid a premium of sixty cents (60¢) per hour in addition to her regular salary and applicable premium allowance.

19.05 (a) Claim for recent related clinical experience, if any, shall be made in writing by the nurse at the time of hiring on the application for employment form or otherwise. The nurse shall co-operate with the Hospital by providing verification of previous experience so that her recent related clinical experience may be determined and evaluated during her probationary period. Having established the recent related clinical experience, the Hospital will credit a new nurse with one (1) annual service increment for each year of experience up to a maximum of Level 6 (i.e., 5th year increment).

If a period of more than two (2) years has elapsed since the nurse has occupied a full-time or a part-time nursing position, then the number of

increments to be paid, if any, shall be at the discretion of the Hospital. The Hospital may also give effect to part-time nursing experience in special circumstances.

Currently employed nurses who were eligible to claim credit under the formula of one increment for every two years of experience may make a claim under the present provision and will have their position on the salary grid adjusted, effective April 1, 1991, to a maximum of Level 6 (5th Year Increment).

- (b) Where a casual nurse hired between October 1, 1987 and March 31, 1988 transfers to full-time, she may make a claim under (a) above at the time of the transfer, provided the transfer occurs within six (6) months of the nurse's date of hire.
- 19.06 Each nurse will be advanced from her present level to the next level set out in the Salary Schedule, twelve (12) months after she was last advanced on her service review date. If a nurse's absencewithout pay horn the Hospital exceeds thirty (30) continuous calendar days during each twelve (12) month period, her service review date will be extended by the length of such absence in excess of thirty (30) continuous calendar days.
- 19.07 A part-time nurse whose status is altered to full-time will assume her same level on the full-time grid. A full-time nurse whose status is altered to part-time will assume her same level on the part-time grid. In addition, a nurse who is so transferred willbe given credit for service accumulated since the date of her last advancement.
- 19.08 When a new classification in the bargaining unit is established by the Hospital or the Hospital makes a substantial change in the job content of an existing classification which in reality causes such classification to become a new classification, the Hospital shall advise the Association of such new or changed classification and the rate of pay established. If requested, the Hospital agrees to meet with the Association to permit it to make representations with respect to the appropriate rate of pay providing any such meeting shalt not delay the implementation of the new classification. Where the Association challenges the rate established by the Hospital and the matter is not resolved following any meeting with the Association, a grievance may be filed at Step No. 3 of the Grievance Procedure within seven (7) calendar days following any meeting. If the matter is not resolved in the Grievance Procedure, it may be referred to Arbitration in accordance with Article 7, it being understood that any Arbitration Board shall be limited to establishing an appropriate rate based on the relationship existing amongst other nursing classifications within the Hospital and duties and responsibilities involved.

Any change in the rate established by the Hospital either through

×

meetings with the Association or by a Board of Arbitration shall be made retroactive to the time at which the new or changed classification was first filled

(b) If a nurse becomes disabled with the result that she in unable to carry cut the regular functions of her position, the Hospitalmay establish a special classification and salary with the hope of providing an opportunity for continued employment.

19.09 EDUCATION ALLOWANCE

Provisions in existing Collective Agreements providing for educational allowances shall be continued in effect.

ARTICLE 20 - JOB SHARING

20.01 Job sharing is defined as an arrangement whereby two or more nurses share the hours of work of what would otherwise be one full-time position.

If the Hospital agrees to a job sharing arrangement, the introduction or discontinuance of such job sharing arrangements will be determined locally. Once the Hospital has determined that a vacancy exists and has agreed to a job sharing arrangement, the vacancy or vacancies lobe posted will be determined locally and will be filled in accordance with Article 10.06 of the Full-time Collective Agreement or Article10.05 of the Part-time Collective Agreement.

The nurses involved in a job sharing arrangement will be classified as regular part-time and will be covered by the provisions of the Part-time Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 21 - SUPERIOR CONDITIONS

21.01 Unless existing benefits, rights, privileges, practices, terms or conditions of employment which may be considered to be superior to those contained herein are specifically retained by this Agreement, they shall be deemed not to continue in effect.

II is, however, hereby confirmed that where such references are made to existing Superior Conditions that they refer to conditions existing prior to October 23, 1981.

ARTICLE 22 - DURATION

22.01 This Agreement shall continue in effectuntil March 31,1993 and shall remain in effect from year to year thereafter unless either party gives the other party written notice of termination or desire to amend the Agreement.

- 22.02 Notice that amendments are required or that either party desires to terminate this Agreement may only be given within a period of ninety (90) days prior to the expiration date of this Agreement or to any anniversary of such expiration date
- 22.03 If notice of amendment or termination is given by either party, the other party agrees to meet for the purpose of negotiation within thirty (30) days after the giving of notice, if requested to do so.
- 22.04 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, in the event the parties to this Agreement agree to negotiate for its renewal through the process of central bargaining, the parties will meet to determine the procedures to be followed.

ARTICLE 23

23.01 Attached hereto and forming part of this Agreement are the following appendices:

Appendix I - O.N.A. Grievance Form

Appendix 2 - List of Professional Responsibility
Assessment Committee - Chairpersons

Appendix 3 - Salary Schedule

Appendix 4 - Superior Conditions - If Any

Appendix 5 - Appendix of Local Provisions

ARTICLE 24 - LAYOFF DISPUTE

24.01 The parties have agreed to submit their dispute concerning Employers' proposal #5 with regards to layoff procedures to binding interest arbitration in accordance with the Hospital Labour Disputes Arbitration Act. It is understood that this Agreement will be amended to incorporate new or amended provisions that may result from the arbitration award.

APPENDIX 1

FORM:	AUCE	BIFA	3 ANO

ENTONE RECEIVED BATCOM ENTONE	ENATORERS MISWER ENATORERS MI	DVIE VEGEVED BA FOOTM
DATE RECEIVED BY LOCAL EMPLOYERS MISWER OUT RECEIVED BY LOCAL EMPLOYERS MISWER OUT RECEIVED BY LOCAL EMPLOYERS MISWER OUT BY LOCAL OUT BY LOCAL EMPLOYERS MISWER OUT BY LOCAL OUT BY LOCAL EMPLOYERS MISWER OUT BY LOCAL OUT BY LOCAL	ENALOYERS ANSWER ENALOYERS ANSWER ONTE: ONTE: CONTROLLERS ANSWER CONTROLLERS ANSW	OVIE BECEVED BY LOCAL ONIE RECEIVED BY LOCAL TO A CONTROLL TO A
C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	SWLOVERS ANSWER SIND BANZOVERS ANSWER BANZOVE	DVIE VEGEVED BA FOOTM
ENATONERS MISSING CHIEFWENI RECORDED STATES CH	SWLOVERS ANSWER SIND BANZOVERS ANSWER BANZOVE	OVIE VECEIVED BIA FOOVE To book on the control of
POLICE RECEIVED BY LOCAL ENALOSE RECEIVED BY LOCAL ENALOS RECEIVED BY LOCAL ENA	SALLOVER & NAVORE REPORTED ANSWER PROPERTY AND THE PROPER	DYLE VECKVED BA FÖCYT 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1
SOUTHE RESERVED BY LOCAL SOUTH DESCRIPTION SOUTH	ENATONERS WISHER ENATONERS WISHER ONIE	3 3 3 3 4 4 5 4 5 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7
C TANDON O STANDON O STAND	EMALOYERS MISMER SAUTORES OF SECURITY STATEMENT STATEME	33 603 33 33 33 33 33 33
C C CONTROL OF THE CO	EMALOYERS MISMER SAUTORES OF SECURITY STATEMENT STATEME	Secretary Secret
COLUMNIA O CORMAC NO INTERIOR OF CONTROL OF	3Vm/GSSBussiloumossy 00 3enmens	HOVERNO A SECURIO
CONTRACTOR OF STANLING OF STAN	: woodness geography	35LUMES.
CONTRACTOR OF STANLING OF STAN		(여위상·15 . 함*
OBJECTION HEAVILLES OBJECTION OF THE OWNER OWNER OF THE OWNER OW		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN	i	
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		_
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN		
C SOUNCE OF STANCE OF STAN	SE ITLEMENT REQUESTED	
1		
1		
1		_
1	*	
1		
1		
1		
1	l	
1		
1		
1		
1		
1		
1		
1		
1	SOURCE OF THE PART	
1	STATE OF CONTRACT OF STATE OF	
7 2 20000000000000000000000000000000000		
BY STANDOR OF STREET STANDOR OF STANDOR OF STREET STANDOR OF STREET STANDOR OF STREET STANDOR OF STANDOR OF STREET STANDOR OF STREET STANDOR OF STANDOR OF STANDOR STAND	LE HARRIN	
S SUPER CONTROL CHARLOUS STATE STATE OF CHARLOUS STATE	7 5 30MARIO	
ANTOOK GENEROUSE OF STREET STR		POV360
PROPERTY OF CHILDREN STORE ASSETS FOR	" [
ANYMATE OF GETTINALE STAD. 9.5172 5		אין וֹסכיור פויונ
CHII: NACE BEDOIL	RENOVAMOS OF GETTINAME STAYO PERTE	

APPENDIX 2

LIST OF PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY ASSESSMENT COMMITTEE - CHAIRPERSONS

The following nurses have allowed their names to stand as Chairpersons - Nursing Assessment Committees in the above named sector.

- 1. Dr. Alice Baumgart School of Nursing Queen's University Kingston, Ontario
- Miss Margaret Charters
 Assistant Administrator
 Nursing and Patient Care
 Hamilton General Hospital
 Hamilton, Ontario
- 3. Mrs, Roxy Edwards
 Executive Director
 Bruce Peninsula Health Serv.
 Wiarton, Ontario
- 4. Dr. Josephine Flaherty Principal Nursing Officer Health and Welfare Canada Ottawa, Ontario
- 5. Ms. Gwen Hefferman
 Director of Nursing Education
 Ottawa Civic Hospital
 Ottawa, Ontario
- 6. Ms. Pat Kirkby
 Dean, School of Health
 Sciences and Human Services
 Fanshawe College
 London, Ontario

- 7. Ms. Louise Lemieux-Charles Doctoral Candidate Health Administration London, Ontario
- Mrs. Maxine Pastirik
 Program Developer
 Niagara College of Applied
 Arts & Technology
 Welland, Ontario
- 9. Dr. Lucille Peszal Canadian Centre for Stress and Well Being Toronto, Ontario
- O. Mrs. Helen Taylor
 Health Care Consultant
 M.I.Administrative Serv. Ltd
 Scarborough, Ontario
- 11. Ms. Judy Tiivel
 Co-ordinator
 Nursing Computer Project
 Toronto Western Hospital
 Toronto. Ontario
- 12. Ms. Kathleen Webb Director of Nursing Humber Memorial Hospital Weston, Ontario

,

LA TOVELS

NOMESE

D'EMPLOYÉS

Applicable to Full-time Nurses

APPENDICES

TO THE

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

JOSEPH BRANT MEMORIAL HOSPITAL

AND

ONTARIO NURSES 'ASSOCIATION

Expiry: 31 March 1993

MH - 3 1942

0584905

APPENDIX 3

TO THE

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

JOSEPH BRANT MEMOR I AL HOSPITAL, BURLINGTON (hereinafter referred to as the "Hospital")

AND

 $ONTARIO \ \textbf{NURSES'} \ ASSOCIATION \\ (hereinafter \ referred \ \textbf{to} \ as \ \textbf{the} \ "\textbf{Association"})$

Salary for Full-time Nurses

Classification	Start	l year	2 years		3 years 4 years	5 years	6 уеагв	7 years	8 уеага	9 уелгв
Effective April 1/91										
Registered Nurse Monthly	2732.17	2877.67	2941.67	3083.33	3208.33	3333.33	3458.33	3583.33	3708.33	3833.33
Rourly	16.81	17.71	18.10	18.97	19.74	20.51	21.28	22.05	22.82	23.59
Non-Registered										
Hourly	16.20	17.05								
Effective October 1/91										
Registered Nurse Monthly	2732.17	2877.67	2941.67	3083.33	3250.00	3375.00	3500.00	3666.67	3833.33	4000.00
Hourly	16.81	17.71	18.10	18.97	20.00	77.02	21.54	22.56	23.59	24.62
Non-Registered Nurse										
Hourly	16.20	17.05								
Effective April 1/92										
Registered Nurse Monthly	2732.17	79.7782	3000.00	3166.67	3333.33	3500.00	3708.33	3916.67	4125.00	4333.33
Hourly	16.81	17.71	18.46	19.49	20.51	21.54	22.82	24.10	25.38	26.67
Non-Registered										
Aurse Hourly	16.20	17.05								

APPENDIX 4

TO THE

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

JOSEPH BRANT MEMORIAL HOSPITAL, BURLINGTON (hereinafter referred to as the "Hospital")

AND

ONTARIO NURSES' ASSOCIATION (hereinafter referred to as the "Association")

SUPERIOR CONDITIONS
FULL TIME

APPLICABLE: NUMBER IN THE COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

PROVISION

AGKEEMENT		1 KO VISION
2.02	Α	This Article shall not apply to nurses employed prior to January 1, 1972.
5.05	В	The Hospital will in addition continue to provide the Association on a monthly basis the classification and assigned areas of nurses, who during the preceding month:
		(i) commenced emp 1 syment;
		(ii) transferred from the collective bargaining unit to management or vice versa:
		(iii) terminated employment and in all cases, applicable dates will be given.
12.02	С	On termination of employment for any reason other than discharge for just cause, a nurse who has completed five (5) years of continuous service shall be paid fifty percent (50%) of the accumulated sick leave (maximum of 175 days) then standing to her credit.
18.05	D	A nurse who contacts Staphylococcus infection shall receive full treatment and medication at the expense of the Hospital.
19.09	E	Educational Bonuses for recognized Mursing courses
		(a) In addition to the salaries prescribed above, the Employer will pay the monthly bonuses set forth hereunder to all full tame nurses. subject to the following conditions:
		(i) proof of the degree or certificate from a school of recognized standing must be submitted by the nurse to the Hospital.

- (ii) in accordance with the above, a nurse possessing more than one degree or certificate shall be entitled only to a single bonus.
- (iii) Payment of the bonus shall commence at the start of the first full pay period following filing with the Hospital the required proof of standing, except that a newly hired nurse who is qualified for an education bonus on her date of hiring shall be paid from that date.

19.09 (b) Monthly Education Bonus

C.H.A. Nursing Unit Administration course or six months Post Graduate course \$15.00 per month

One Year University course \$20.00 per month

Baccalaureate
Degree \$25.00 per month

,

Effective April 1,1991

APPENDIX 5 - LOCAL ISSUES

TO THE

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

JOSEPH BRANT MEMORIAL HOSPITAL, BURLINGTON (hereinafter referred to as the "Hospital")

ΔND

ONTARIO NURSES' ASSOCIATION (hereinafter referred to as the "Association")

ARTICLE A - RECOGNITION

ARTICLE B - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

ARTICLE C ~ REPRESENTATION AND COMMITTEES

ARTICLE D - SENIORITY

ARTICLE E - LEAVE OF ABSENCE - ASSOCIATION BUSINESS (LOCAL)

ARTICLE F ~ HOURS OF WORK

ARTICLE G - PAID HOLIDAYS

ARTICLE H ~ VACATION

ARTICLE I - MISCELLANEOUS

ARTICLE J - EXTENDED TOURS - 4 EAST

ARTICLE K - PRE-PAID LEAVE PLAN

ARTICLE L - JOB SHARING

ARTICLE M - SHIFT AND WEEKEND PREMIUM

FULL TIME

ARTICLE A - RECOGNITION

A-l The Hospital recognizes the Association as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for all registered and graduate nurses employed by the Hospital, engaged in nursing care save and except Head Nurses and persons above the rank of Head Nurse.

ARTICLE B ~ MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- B-1 The Association recognises that the management of the Hospital and the direction of the working force are fixed exclusively in the Hospital and shall remain solely with the Hospital except as specifically limited by the express provisions of this Agreement. Without restricting the generality of the foregoing, the Association acknowledges that it is the exclusive function of the Hospital to:
 - (a) maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
 - (b) hire, assign, retire, direct, promote, demote, classify, transfer, lay-off, recall, discharge, suspend or otherwise discipline nurses, provided that a claim of discharge, suspension or discipline without just cause may become the subject of a grievance and be dealt with as hereinafter provided;
 - (c) determine, in the interest of efficient operation and highest standards of service, job rating or classification, the hours of work, assignments, methods of doing the work and the working establishment for any service;
 - (d) determine the number of personnel required, the services to be performed and the methods, procedures and equipment to be used in connection therewith;
 - (e) make and enforce and alter from time to time rules and regulations to be observed by the nurses, provided that such rules and regulations shall not be inconsistent, with the provisions of this Agreement. The Hospital will advise the Association of any changes in rules and regulations.

B-2 It is agreed that these rights shall not be exercised in a manner inconsistent with the express provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE C RESENTATION AND COMMITTEES

C-I Nuersperesentatives

There shall be seventeen (17) Nurse Representatives as provided for in Article 6.01 (a) from seventeen (17) different areas of the Hospital. The seventeen (17) different areas of the Hospital are as follows:

AREA	NUMBER OF REPRESENTATIVES
Psychiatry	1
1.C.U. and Radiology	1
Emergency and I.V. Team	1
Operating Room and Recovery Room	1
Maternity	1
Labour and Delivery	1
Nursery	1
Gynaecology	1
Paediatrics	1
Surgery - 3 West - 3 East - 3 South	1 1 1
Medical - 4 West	1
- 4 East	1
- 4 South and Oncology	1
Level 5 and Mohawk School	1
Level 6	1

NOTE: The above list of areas is for information purposes only and shall not be duplicated in its entirety for part-time nurses. Part-time nurses are represented by the Full-time Nurses Collective Agreement, Appendix 5 - Article C-1.

C-2 Grievance Committee

There shall be a Grievance Committee as provided for in Article 6.01(b) composed of not more than three (3) nurses.

C-3 <u>Hospital Association Committee</u>

There shall be a Hospital-Association Committee as provided for in Article 6.02 composed of three (3) full-time nurses (one of whom may be part-time) and three (3) Hospital Representatives.

C-4 Negotiating Committee

There shall be a Negotiating Committee as provided for 1n Article 6.03 composed of no more than four (4) nurses.

C-5 <u>ScheduliCommittee</u>

There shall be a Scheduling Committee composed of three (3) members of the Association and three (3) members of the Hospital.

- C-6

 The interview of newly hired nurse(s) as required by Article 5.06 shall take place during the orientation period. The length of such interview shall be a maximum of thirty (30) minutes. The Hospital will advise the President or her designate of the date, time and location for such interview.
- C-7 (a) The Association agrees to provide the Hospital with the names of the nurse representative and Committee members within thirty (30) days of being elected/ appointed.
 - (b) The Hospital will advise the Association of changes in the nursing management personnel as soon as possible after the change.

ARTICLED - SENIORITY

D-l The posting and **filing** with the Association of the seniority list as provided in Article 10.02 shall be filed on January 31st and July 31st of each year.

ARTICLE E - ASSOCIATION BUSINESS (LOCAL)

- E-1 Nurses nominated by the Association to attend Association business not connected with this Association as provided for in Article 11.02 shall be granted time off without pay provided that:
 - (i) no more than five (5) nurses at any one time:
 - (ii) the total days in any one (1) calendar year does not exceed eighty (80) days; and
 - (iii) the number nominated does not exceed two (2) from any one (1) area/ward.

All such time off shall be requested in writing to the Assistant Executive Director of Nursing or designate, two (2) weeks in advance of the request and granted in writing, except in cases of emergency.

ARTICLE F - BOURS OF WORK

. . .

- F-I

 (a) The Hospital shall schedule at least one (1) weekend off in three (3), but will endeavour to schedule one (1) weekend off in two (2). Should the nurse be required to work the third weekend she shall be paid in accordance with Article 14.03. The premium rate shall apply for every subsequent weekend worked until a weekend off is scheduled save and except where:
 - (i) such weekend has been worked by the nurse to satisfy specific days off requested by such nurse, or
 - (ii) such nurse has requested weekend work; or
 - (iii) such weekend is worked **as** the result of an exchange of tours with another nurse.
 - (b) It is understood that a weekend consists of fiftysix (56) consecutive hours off work during the period following completion of the Friday day shift until the commencement of the Monday day shift.

It is understood that in the event a nurse is scheduled off from the completion of the Thursday night shift (i.e. Friday morning) until the commencement of the night shift Sunday night, then this period of time off constitutes a weekend off as defined in this clause.

- F-2 Schedules may provide for more than five (5) consecutive tours of work bur not more than seven (7) tours of work without days off. The Hospital will endeavour to keep split days off to a minimum. Should a nurse work eight (8) or mote consecutive tours, she shall be paid in accordance with Article 14.03 until days off are scheduled.
- F-3 The following scheduling regulations shall apply:
 - (a) A period of no less than two (2) consecutive tours off shall be scheduled between a change of tour.
 - (b) At least six(6) consecutive tours off (i.e. two (2) days) shall be scheduled following the night tour.
 - (c) The length of normal working periods on day, evening and night rotations shall not exceed two (2) weeks in duration on 'each tour except in the case of day tour as required.
 - (d) The Hospital will endeavour to schedule fifty percent (50%) of the tours on days.
 - (e) Days off will count as belonging to the period of rotation affected.
 - (f) No nurse shall be required to work more than two different tours in five (5) consecutive work days.
 - (g) Should the Hospital fail to comply with these scheduling regulations, the nurse will be paid the premium pay as provided for in Article 14.03, except where such time worked has been required by the nurse. This provision shall not apply to F-3 (d) and F-3(e).
- F-4

 (a) A request by a nurse for a change of scheduled working hours must be submitted to the Nurse Manager or Management designate in writing, and be co-signed by the nurse willing to make the exchange.
 - (b) Such exchange must be approved by the Hospital and shall not in any event result in an additional cost to the Hospital.

- (c) A reply shall be given to the nurse(s) within forty-eight (48) hours if submitted between 0730 hours Monday and 1530 hours Friday and the approval of the exchange shall be noted on the posted schedule.
- (d) In cases of emergency or between 1530 hours Friday and 0730 hours Monday or on a Paid Holiday, when the Nurse Manager 1s not available, the Nurse Manager "on call" shall give such approval.
- (e) Such requests shall not be unreasonably denied.
- F-5 (a) Nurses requesting steady afternoon tours, steady night tours, steady days-evenings, or steady days-nights will be given consideration, if convenient to the Hospital to make such an arrangement. Such arrangement will not be terminated without prior discussion with the nurse in the presence of the President or her designate, at least four (4) weeks in advance of the schedue being changed.
 - (b) A nurse scheduled to work steady night tours shall have her weekend off scheduled on a Friday and Saturday.
 - (c) A nurse who works a steady afternoon or steady night rotation will be scheduled to work no more than twenty (20) day tours per annum in order for the immediate supervisor to complete the annual performance appraisal.
- I?-6 (i) A schedule of working hours will be posted at least four (4) weeks n advance of the week to which they apply. Changes to the posted schedule will be kept to a minimum.
 - (ii) 'Pour scheduling will be on a fair and equitable basis.
- F-7 It is imperative that, there be no confusion as to when a nurse should call into the designated area if she is to be off duty due to illness or absence.
 - (a) During a period of illness, it is important that the designated area:

- (i) Be notified promptly when there is a need to be off duty.
- (ii) Have adequate notice of the expected date of return.
- (b) When reporting off duty:
 - (i) For the night tour of duty call must reach the designated area four (4) hours in advance.
 - (ii) For the evening tour of duty the call must reach the designated area four (4) hours in advance.
 - (iii) For nurses whose day tour of duty commences on or prior to 1030 hours - a call is acceptable as late as 45 minutes before the start of her tour. It is recognized that a nurse may find upon waking that she is not fit to report for duty.
- (c) If there is indication on the evening before or in the early part of the day that the nurse will be unable to come on duty, the designated area should be notified.
- (d) If calls are not received by the times noted above, the nurse must be considered absent and the symbol "A" will be recorded on the pay card.
- (e) When returning to duty from illness, the designated area must be notified of return to duty:
 - (i) at least ten (10) hours before the commencement of the tour for which the nurse is booked if this is the day tour; and
 - (ii) at least six (6) hours before the evening or night tour.
- (f) All calls are to come directly to the designated area.
- F-8 These scheduling regulations may be waived between December 15th and January 10th so that all nurses will receive five(5) or more consecutive days off at either Christmas or New Year's except for the following:

- (i) Provided that no nurse is required to work more than three (3) consecutive weekends without a weekend of f.
- (ii) Provided that at least six (6) consecutive tours off (i.e. two(2) days) are scheduled following night tours.
- (iii) Time off at Christmas shall include Christmas Eve, Christmas Day and Boxing Day and time off at New Year's shall include New Year's Eve, New Year's Day and January 2nd. It is understood that time off at Christmas shall begin at 0730 hours on Christmas Eve and time off at New Year's shall begin at 0730 hours on New Year's Eve.
- (iv) The Hospital shall post a list by September 1st of each year.
- (v) Nurses shall indicate their preference on this list for either Christmas time off or New Year's time off, no later than September 25th. The objective to be that the nurse may be scheduled off for Christmas one year and New Year's the next.
- (vi) The Hospital will post the finalized list no later than November 1st of each year.
- (vii) This provision shall not apply to any area where nurses normally work Monday to Friday and are not normally scheduled to work on paid holidays.
- F-9 In accordance with Article 14.09 of the Collective Agreement, where the nurse chooses equivalent time off for overtime worked, such time off shall be taken within thirty (30) days at a mutually agreeable time
- F-10 (a) The two (2) relief periods, as provided for in Article 13.01(b) may be combined into one (1) relief period.
 - (b) Should a nurse be recalled to duty during her meal period, the unused meal period may be provided later in the tour. Should such unused meal period not be provided, the nurse will be paid as per Article 13.01(d) full-time and 13.01(c) parttime.

F-11 Standby

- (a) In the event that standby is required in any Nursing Unit, the Association will be notified prior to its implementation. The Hospital will schedule a standby equitable basis among the nurses on the Nursing Unit.
- (b) Nurse(s) will not be scheduled standby on scheduled days(s) off and/or vacation.

ARTICLE -GPAID HOLIDAYS

G-I The following shall be recognized as paid holidays as provided for in Article 15.01:

New Year's Day/January 1 2nd Monday in Februry Good Friday Easter Monday Victoria Day Canada Day/July 1 Civic Holiday Labour Day Thanksgiving Day Remembrance Day Christmas Day/December 25 Boxing Day/December 26

- G-2

 (a) For nurses working the normal daily tour as defined in Article 13.01 the tour that begins or ends during the twenty-foul (24) hour period of the above holiday, where the majority of hours worked falls within the holiday shall be deemed to be work performed on the holiday for the full period of the tour.
 - (b) For nurses working the extended tour, the nurse(s) shall be paid for actual hours worked on the holiday.
- G-3

 Nurses may request their preference for a lieu day. Such request shall be in writing in the Request Book at least six (6) weeks prior to the date requested. Replacing staff for such requested lieu day off shall be t h e responsibility of the Hospital.
- G-4

 (a) If a nurse is scheduled off on a Saturday and Sunday, when either the adjoining Friday or Monday is a paid holiday, the Hospital will schedule the holiday off.

- (b) If a nurse is scheduled to work on Saturday and Sunday when either the adjoining Priday or Monday is a paid holiday, the Hospital will schedule the nurse to work on the holiday.
- (c) Master rotations may be changed in order for the Hospital to be able to accommodate G-4 (a) and G-4 (b).
- (d) A nurse will request in writing to the Nurse Manager, if the nurse wishes to amend the above provision for a specific holiday.

ARTICLE H - VACATIONS

- K-I

 (a) For the purpose of computing vacation entitlement and vacation pay, the vacation year shall be deemed to commence May I of any year and to end on April 30 of the following year. Vacation earned during any single vacation year must be taken during the immediately subsequent vacation year.
 - (b) The Hospital shall post the Vacation Entitlement list by July 1st of each year for Winter and Spring vacation and by December 1st of each year for Summer and Fall vacation, so that nurses may request their vacation in accordance to their entitlement. Such list posted shall indicate the number of "vacation days" or "vacation hours" the nurse has to her credit.
- H-2

 (a) Vacations will be scheduled at such time of the year considering the wishes of both the nurse and the Hospital. In scheduling vacations in each Nursing Unit or area, requests for vacation by nurses performing similar duties shall be given consideration in accordance with the nurse's seniority, provided that:
 - (i) nurses indicate their preference for the forthcoming Winter and Spring vacation, on a list posted by the Hospital, between August 1st of each year and September 25th of each year. The approved vacation will be posted by November 1st, and

- (ii) nurse* indicate their preference for the forthcoming Summer and Fall vacation on a list posted by the Hospital between January 3rd of each year and March 1st of each year. The approved vacation will be posted by April 1st.
- (iii) Request for vacation between December 15th and January 10th will be considered on an individual basis by the Hospital. Such request shall not be unreasonably denied.
- (b) Once posted, vacations may be changed with the approval of the Hospital.
- (c) Vacation requests that are granted as per Article H-2 (a) will be considered as approved vacation if a nurse is transferred to another Nursing Unit/Ward as a result of a posting or a request for transfer from Full-time to Part-time as provided for in Article 10.06.
- (d) A nurse who splits her vacation must indicate her first choice. In cases of conflict, seniority shall only apply once in a vacation year.
- (e) Should the hospital temporarily close a nursing unit or area, consideration will be given to nurses who request to use vacation days for the period of closure.
- H-3 In scheduling vacations in each nursing unit or area, seniority shall be on a bargaining unit wide basis. (i.e. comparison between full time and part time).
- H-4 The Hospital will schedule either the weekend preceding or the weekend following a request for five (5) days vacation as days off unless the nurse requests otherwise. The nurse will indicate which weekend she prefers when requesting her vacation. This Article shall only apply to nurse(s) working a 7.5 hour tour.

ARTICLE MISCELLANEOUS

1-1 The Employer may permit a nurse who has reached her normal retirement date, to continue in employment on a year-to-year basis.

- I-2 The Association shall post Association notices on separate bulletin boards provided for that purpose by the Hospital. Such notices may be approved by the Director of Employment Service!; or appointee before posting.
- I-3 Pay cheques will be issued in a sealed envelope and will be accompanied by a statement of gross salaries and itemized deductions. Where payment is made by direct deposit, the above statement will be issued to each nurse in a sealed envelope.
- Upon giving the required notice in writing to the Department Head, nurses may receive on their last day preceding commencement of their annual vacation, any cheques which may fall due during the period of their wacation in accordance with Administrative Policy.
- I-5 The Hospital will advise each nurse, in writing, by March 31st of each year, the amount of accumulated sick leave credits still standing to her credit, in accordance with Article 12.11.
- I-6 The Hospital shall meet with the Association to discuss their intent to Increase parking fees prior to the implementation of the increase.

ARTICLE' d L EXTENDED TOURS

- J-1 Nurses working the extended tours shall be covered by the Collective Agreement except as amended in this Article.
- J-2 (a.) Extended tours shall be introduced into any unit when:
 - (i) the Unit has requested the extended tour in accordance with Appendix 8 - Scheduling Committee procedure; and
 - (ii) seventy-five percent (75%) of the nurses voting so indicate by secret ballot; and
 - (iii) the Hospital agrees to implement the extended tours as recommended by the **Scheduling** Committee, such agreement shall not be withheld in an unreasonable or arbitrary manner.

- (b) Extended tours may be $\textbf{discontinued} \ i \ n \ a \ n \ y \ unit when:$
 - (i) fifty percent (50%) of the nurses voting so indicate by secret ballot; of
 - (ii) the Hospital because of
 - (a) adverse effects on patient care,
 - (b) inability to provide a workable staffing schedule,
 - (c) where the Hospital wishes to do so for other reasons which are neither unreasonable nor arbitrary,

states its intention to discontinue the extended tour ${\tt in}$ the schedule.

- (c) When written notice of discontinuation is given by (either party in accordance with paragraph (2) above, then:
 - (i) the parties shall meet within two (2) weeks of the giving of notice to review the request for discontinuation; and
 - (ii) where it is determined that the extended tour will be discontinued, affected nurses shall be given sixty (60) days' notice before the schedules are so amended.
- J-3

 (a) For the purpose of Article 13.01 (d) Full-time and Article 13.02 Part-time there shall be a thirty (30) minute relief period (15 minutes paid and 15 minutes unpaid) scheduled between 1930 hours and 2330 hours. There shall be a thirty (30) minute unpaid and thirty (30) minute paid relief period scheduled between 2330 hours and 0730 hours.
 - (b) The Hospital shall schedule the nurses on the Extended Tours every second weekend off. Should the nurse work the second weekend, she will be paid in accordance with Article 14.03 for the second and subsequent weekend worked until a weekend off is scheduled except where:

- (i) such weekend has been worked by a nurse to satisfy specific days off requested by such nurse, or
- (ii) such nurse has requested weekend work. or
- (iii) such weekend worked 15 the result of an exchange of tours with another nurse.

"Weekends shall commence no later than 1930 hours on Friday of any scheduled weekend off."

- (c) For nurses working the extended tour, Christmas Eve and New Year's Eve as referred to in Article F-8, Local Issues, shall commence at 0730 hours.
- (d) Nurses working on the extended tour shall not be scheduled to work more than four (4) consecutive tours (i.e. two (2) day tours followed by two (2) night tours). Should a nurse work five (5) or more consecutive extended tours, she shall be paid in accordance with Article 14.03 until days off are scheduled.

KRTICLE PRE-PAID L E A V E PLAN

Pursuant to Article 11.11(c) of the central agreement, it is agreed that no more than a total of fifteen (15) nurses (full-time and part-time) may be absent at any one time, with no more than one (1) nurse absent from any one unit.

ARTICLE L - JOB SNARING

- L-l Only full-time positions shall be considered for job sharing.
- L-2 Total hours worked by the job sharers shall equal one (1) Full-time position and shall conform with the scheduling provisions of the Full-time Collective Agreement and the Master Rotation.
- L-3 The division of the Full-time hours shall be determined by the job sharers prior to the schedule being posted. If the job sharers are unable to agree, the Nurse Manager shall assign the tours.

- L-4 Positions shall not be eligible for job sharing unless mutually agreed between the Association and the Hospital.
- Each job sharer may exchange shifts with her partner, as well as with other nurses as provided for by Article F-4.
- L-6 Job sharers shall have the right to determine which partner works on scheduled paid holidays.
- [-] Job sharers shall only be required to work the number of paid holidays that the Full-time master rotation is required to work.
- L-8

 (a) A job sharer shall not be required to cover for her partner during a paid or unpaid leave of absence or sick leave. The job-sharing partner shall be offered the opportunity to work those hours and should the partner decline such offer to work, the Hospital will schedule such hours in accordance with the Part-time Collective Agreement.
 - (b) A job sharer shall not be required to cover one another for vacation and the vacation shall be scheduled in accordance with Article H of the Farttime Collective Agreement. Should the job sharers mutually agree to cover one another for vacation, they shall not form part of any vacation quota in their nursing area.

L-9 <u>Implementation</u>

Should a mutual agreement be reached, the following procedures shal I apply:

- (a) An incumbent Full-time nurse wishing to share her position may do so without having her half of the position posted. The other half of the job sharing position shall be posted and filled in accordance with the Collective Agreement.
- (b) Where a job sharing agreement arises out of the filling of a vacant full-time position, both job sharing positions will be posted and filled in accordance with the Collective Agreement.

(c) If one of the job sharers leaves the arrangement, her position will be posted. If there is no successful applicant, the remaining nurse shall be offered the full-time position. If she does not accept the full-time position, such position will be posted as a full-time position, and she shall transfer to a Regular Part-time position.

L-10 <u>Discontinuation</u>

The Association or the Hospital may discontinue the job sharing arrangement with ninety (90) days' notice. Upon receipt of such notice a meeting shall be held between the parties within fifteen (15) days to discuss the discontinuation. It is understood and agreed that such discontinuation shall not be unreasonable or arbitrary

ARTICLE: M - SHIPT AND WEEKEND PREMIUM

- H-l For the purpose of computing the shift premium as defined in Article 14.10 the:
 - (i) Evening Tour shall be 1530 hours 2330 hours.
 - (ii) Night Tour shall be 2330 hours 0730 hours.
- M-2 For the purpose of computing the weekend premium as defined in Article 14.15 the weekend shall be between Friday 2330 hours and Sunday 2330 hours.

ARTICLE 0 - WORKERS' COMPENSATION BOARD

- N-I The Hospital will notify the president of the Local Nurses' Association of the names of all nurses off work due to a work related injury (whether or not the nurses are in receipt of WCB benefits) and those on LTD by the 15th of each month.
- N-2 Prior to any nurse returning to work on a modified/light alternate work program, the Hospital will notify and meet with a representative of the Ontario Nurses' Association and members of the Local executive to negotiate a back to work program for the nurse.

N-3 The Employer agrees to supply the Union with a copy of the Workers' Compensation Board's Form \$7 (Employer's Report of Accidental Injury or Industrial Disease) at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to it being sent to the Board. The Union shall be given opportunity to meet with the Employer to discuss and amend any errors or omissions found in the Form 7.

The parties agree, that as Article N Full-Time and Article O Part-Time - Local Issues - is the subject of Arbitration between the parties, they will be bound by the decision of the Arbitration on this issue.

1

D	а	t	е	d	a	n	d	sign	ed i	n	Bui	clingt	on <u>,_On</u>	tario,	t h	<u>i s</u>
Da	уо	f								, 19	991.					
Fo	r tl	h e	Но	s p i	ital							the C ociati	ntario on	Nurse	es'	
-		-		-	-		-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-
-		-		-	-		-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-
_		_			_		_	_	_		_	_	_	_	_	_

APPENDIX 6

LIST OF "DESIGNATED AREAS" REFERRED TO IN APPENDIX 5, ARTICLE F-7

The designated areas for calling-in referred to in Article F-7 for the full-time, regular part-time and casual relief nurses shall be their respective departments, <u>EXCEP</u>T for the following:

- (1) All nurses working on the 5th Floor shall notify 6th Floor.
- (2) All nurses working in the Operating Room and Recovery Room shall notify Switchboard if the call is placed between 2330 hours and 0730 hours.

It is understood that during the term of the Agreement, the Hospital may make changes, additions and/or deletions to the above list

Before such changes are ${\tt implemented},$ the Hospital will discuss the changes with the Association.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

Between

JOSEPH BRANT MEMORIAL HOSPITAL

And

ONTARIO NURBES! ABSOCIATION

The parties agree that all amendm in Appendix s - Article P in Collective Agreements would become	both Pull-time and Part-time
Dated Decelerate, Oscario, e	me Deg of Day 1991.
POR THE HOSPITAL	FOR THE ASSOCIATION
The state of the s	A Commence of the Commence of
Low, March	Elyania Mulula
xous visiting	

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

BETWEEN

JOSEPH BRANT MEMORIAL HOSPITAL

AND

ONTARIO NURSES' ASSOCIATION

The parties agree to meet and discuss the Status of ${\tt Part\mbox{-}Time}$ Nurses in the Hospital. during the ${\tt term}$ of the Collective Agreement.

pated at les lingle this Indeay of

, 199

FOR THE HOSPITAL

POR THE ABSOCIATION

Locar Mayley

, and the second second

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

Between

JOSEPH BRANT MEMORIAL HOSPITAL

And

ONTARIO NURSES! ASSOCIATION

The Hospital agrees that nurse(s) on their scheduled day(s) off.	shall not be scheduled inservice
Dated & Luclingly Ontario, t	Many of Stray, 1991
FOR THE HOSPICAL	FOR THE ASSOCIATION
June Lugarian	1. 11
Distance in the state of the st	
Washing Princip	- Chydul Mulul

·		